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ABSTRACT 

This investigation focused on selected members of the Lumbee 

Indian tribe and sought to ascertain the recollected perceptions of 

their teacher-student relationships. 

A theoretical framework was chosen which emphasized the personal 

process, including the following categories: 1) aware, 2) accept, 

3) share, and 4) choose. 

A search of related literature in each category was then con

ducted. An interview schedule was designed around the theoretical 

framework, which consisted of 14 questions from the four categories of 

aware, accept, share, and choose. It was administered to 44 members of 

the Lumbee Indian tribe. 

The participants were divided into two groups of 22 eacn, those 

who had attended an integrated school system and those who had attended 

a predominantly Indian school system. They were then questioned 

regarding their recollections of the teacher-student relationships that 

they experienced in school. The data derived from the questions were 

then analyzed based on a theory of personal processes. 

A case study was presented in which a brother and sister who are 

members of the Lumbee Indian tribe shared their r~collections of 

teacher-student relationships as they perceived them in an Indian school 

at the elementary level and an integrated school at the secondary level. 

F=om the data of the 44 interviews, a summary was ~resented, 

followed by recommendations for implementing a theory of personal 
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processes in schools that serve Native American Indians. Based on the 

findings, Lumbees who attended the Indian schools felt that their 

teachers were aware of them and provided them the opportunity to experi

ence freedom in their schools. Lumbees who attended the integrated 

schools were in less agreement that they experienced the personal proc

ess in school. 



CHAPTER 1 

INTRODUCTION 

A continuing problem confronting educators is the diverse and 

varied needs of students. Baker (1983, p. 8) commented on this matter 

as follows: 

The public school, because of its nature, is expected to address 
the educational needs of all learners. Past attempts have 
failed to provide the type of learning that took into considera
tion the diverse background of the students. Schools were 
designed to pay particular attention to the needs of one group 
of students; these st!Jdents represented the mainstream of life 
in the United States and the schools failed to make adjustments 
for those whose lifestyles differed from the mainstream. 

In considering the diverse and varied needs of students, it is 

somewhat arresting to note that the dropout rate of Native Americans is 

as high as 80 percent. According to the 1980 U.S. Census, 45 percent of 

Robeson County, North Carolina's Indian population, age 25 years or 

older, had less than an eighth grade education. This could possibly be 

some sort of indication of a lack of personal and productive contact 

between Native American students and their teachers. 

Very little has been done to work with Native American students 

concerning their participation in their cultural world or values. Baker 

(1983, p. 8) noted, 

This practice has denied all students an opportunity to learn 
freely about the heterogeneous nature of society in the United 
States and in the world. It has co~tinued the practice of 
building into the minds of some cnildren ethnocentric viev's of 
their places in a democratic society. At the same time this 
practice has prevented still other stUdents, largely those who 

1 



differ most from the mainstream, from feeling a part of that 
society. 

In considering the diverse and varied needs of Native American 
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students, Montagu (1962, p. 55) suggested that there is a special demand 

for teachers to establish close, personal, and productive relationships: 

"The teacher should be before everything else, one who cares for the 

student, is involved in his welfare, is nourishing, stimulating, and 

supportive, . . . he treats each student as an individual in his own 

right and encourages him to develop his own uniqueness." Self-esteem 

and uniqueness are two of the most important dimensions of a child's 

self-concept and teachers necessarily should be concerned about each 

student's personal welfare. 

Teachers can contribute significantly to each student's self-

concept. As Combs observed (1970, p. 21), "teaching is a human rela-

tionship; . the teacher who believes his students can learn begins 

his task with hope and assurance that both he and his students may be 

successful. He can place confidence and trust in his students and be 

certain that if he is successful in facilitating and encouraging the 

learning process they can, they will learn." This personal process of 

relationships between teacher and student may be a most fundamental con-

cept in teaching. 

For years, there has been a myth that teachers should never 

develop a personal relationship with students. Even though most educa-

tors, teachers, and administrators question the effectiveness of per-

sonal relationships, Dillon (1971, p. 54) stated, 

I will tell you two results I have noticed from my efforts to be 
personal friends with students: 1) I do become personal friends 



3 

with some students. They enrich my life. I am enormously 
grateful to them. They are my friends, just like PAople my age 
are my friends. 2) I get instant replay of my teaching efforts. 
They give me blow-by-blow feedback. I find out what I do, how I 
do it, and what effect it has. 

The personal process, the effective personal relationship 

between student and teacher, along with the sensitive development of 

personal well-being, appears to be among the most adequate processes for 

learning to take place between student and teacher. It seemed instruc-

tive to gain the perceptions of selected Native American Indians 

regarding relationships with their former teachers. The Lumbee Indian 

tribe of southeastern North Carolina seemed to be a suitable group to 

study in this regard. 

Statement of the Problem 

This study was designed to explore the following question: 

Among selected members of the Lumbee tribe, what are their perceptions 

of past personal relationships with their school teachers? 

Significance of the Problem 

Virtually no research has been conducted to date in the area of 

personal relationships being employed in teaching methodology in class-

rooms that are largely Native A~ericans. According to Combs (1970, 

p. 21), 

Teachers need a clear and consistent frame of reference about 
people and their behavior to serve as a guide in dealing with 
them. This need not be a formal psychology represented by a 
particular school of thought, but it must be as accurate 8nd 
true-to-life as possible. False beliefs about the nature of 
people can only result in the selection of inappropriate ways of 
dealing with them. The good teacher's psychology must be more 
than accurate, however. It must also be a point of view to 
which the teacher is deeply committed, for without personal 



involvement no point of view has any significant effect upon 
behavior. It is a personal psychology which the good teacher 
needs, derived from accurate observations and given consistency 
and meaning by personal exploration and discovery. 

It would seem likely that a careful description of this situa-

tion, which focuses on the experience of one tribe, could be useful in 

devising new and more productive strategies in classrooms for Native 

American learners. 

Assumptions Underlying the Problem 

The investigation was based on the following assumptions: 

4 

1. That a theory of personal processes has special relevance in the 

learning context of the classroom. 

2. That the participants in this investigation have a unique cross-

cultural experience which makes them knowledgeable with lespect 

to the problem of this investigation. 

3. That the Lumbee Indians taking part in this investigation would 

be able to recall certain aspects of their relationships with 

their former teachers. 

4. That the descriptions of past relationships of certain Lumbee 

Indians end their former teachers would be useful in developing 

future plans for Lumbee Indian education. 

Limitations of the Investigation 

In this investigation, the following served as limitations: 

1. The investigation was limited to Lumbee Indians who received a 

major portion of their education in southeastern North Carolina. 



2. The investigation was limited to each respondent's recollection 

of his respective teacher-student relationship. 

Definition of Terms 

The following definitions were used in this investigation: 
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1. Lumbee Indians: this term refers to an Indian tribe located in 

the southeastern corner of North Carolina with a resident popu

lation of 36,000, making it the largest Indian tribe east of the 

Mississippi River. 

2. Interview schedule: this term refers to an instrument that was 

developed and used with the participants to gather the data for 

this investigation. 

3. Teacher-student relations: this term refers to the interaction 

of an educational, social, and psychological nature, which stu

dents experience with their teachers (Trujillo, 1982, p. 6). 

4. Personal processes: this term refers to social arrangements 

among individuals characterized by warmth, caring, and accep

tance. "Personal processes" is a term used interchangeably wJ.th 

"personal relationships." 

Summary 

In Chapter 1, the problem of the investigation was detailed. 

Chapter 2 presents the research procedures and background information on 

the Lumbee Ir.dian tribe. The review of related literature is presented 

in Chapter 3, while the data collected in the study are arrayed in Chap

ter 4. In Chapter 5, a case study concerning Lumbee Indians is pre

sented, followed by a summary of the study in Chapter 6. 



CHAPTER 2 

PROCEDURES AND BACKGROUND 

In Chapter 1, the problem of ascertaining the perceptions of 

certain Native Americans regarding their personal relationships with 

former te8chers was identified. In this chapter, the procedures fol

lowed in conducting the investigation of this proulem are detailed, 

together with certain background information regarding the people and 

places involved in the study. 

Research Procedures 

The following procedures were followed in conducting this 

investigation: 

1. A theory of personal process was adopted to assist in developing 

and prosecuting the investigation. 

2. An interview schedule was developed, based on the theory of per

sonal process. It was pilot-tested with a !imited number of 

adult Lumbee Indians to ascertain its usefulness in gathering 

the data for the investigation. The schedule was revised as 

necessary, based on the experience of the pilot study. 

3. The individual Lumbee Indians who were interviewed were chosen 

by random sample from the tribal roll. The sample was strati

fied on the basis of: a) where each individual attended school~ 

i.e., all-Indian school, integrated schoo11 or a mixture of the 

two foregoing; b) age group; c) sex; and d) the community where 

6 



the individual lived and attended school. The selection of 

individuals was randomized ~ithin the various strata. 

7 

4. The i~terviews were conducted within four communities of Robeson 

County (Lumberton, Maxton, Pembroke, and Red Springs) which have 

significant numbers of Lumbee Indians. The investigatur 

employed the interview schedule and tape-recorded interviews. 

5. Following the interviews, the audio tapes were transcribed and 

analyzed on the basis of the theory of personal process. 

6. On the basis of the above analysis, the investigator worked to 

identify patterns of interviewees' perceptions regarding per

sonal relationships with former teachers. 

7. Based on the perceptua2 patterns identified within the data as 

being significant, the investigator attempted to relate the 

findings of the study to future plans for Lumbee Indian 

education. 

Robeson County Background 

Robeson County is located in the southeastern corner of North 

Carolina. Its altitude is 125 feet above sea level and it covers an 

area of 949 square miles, with an average of 107 people per square mile. 

It is the second largest county in the state and ranks 13th in popula

tion among the state's 100 counties. According to the Lumber River 

Council of Government (1980), Robeson County is a tri-racial community. 

The racial distribution for 1980 is shown in Table. 1. 

The median age of the total population is 26.5 years, 47.2 per

cent male and 52.3 percent female. 



Table 1. Racial Distribution, Robeson County, 1980. 

Source: U.S. Census (1980). These figures represent the 
inhabitants of the respective communities and their near sur
roundings. Participants in the investigation were drawn from 
Lumberton, Maxton, Pembroke, and Red Springs. 

Township 

Al fordsv ille 
Back Swamp 
Britts 
Burnt Swamp 
East Howellsville 
Fairmont 
Gaddy 
Lumber aridge 
Lumberton 
Marrietta 
Maxton 
Orrum 
Parkton 
Pembroke 
PhilaC:elphus 
Raft Swamp 
Red Springs 
Rennert 
Rowland 
Saddletree 
St. Pauls 
Shannon 
Smith's 
Smyrna 
Sterlings 
Thompson 
Union 
West Howellsville 
Lvishart 

Population 

1,391 
3,063 
2,003 
1,779 
1,353 
5,693 
1,218 
1,397 

23,268 
1,713 
6,000 
1,931 
2,1l0 
8,725 
1,959 
2,307 
5,712 
1,433 
3,122 
2,627 
6,2C8 

733 
3,743 
1,132 
1,168 
1,343 
2,403 
2,390 
3,653 

White 
U~) 

15.6 
17 .8 
83.1 
4.6 

77.9 
37.2 
21. 7 
32.9 
60.5 
45.9 
23.5 
55.2 
56.0 
1l.8 
12.6 
27.2 
39.6 
10.2 
24.7 
21.8 
55.3 
14.1 
5.8 

47.5 
72.4 
13.7 
14.2 
56.2 
65.6 

Black 
(~~ ) 

19.7 
25.0 
8.5 
7.3 

16.1 
43.3 
33.4 
44.4 
24.3 
47.6 
41.9 
41.1 
39.9 
4.0 

12.5 
1l.5 
44.4 
16.3 
2.3 
3.5 

34.6 
31.4 
3.5 

14.4 
22.9 
17.8 
22.1 
24.6 
7.5 

Indian 
(~~ ) 

63.7 
56.9 
8.3 

87.7 
5.9 

19.3 
44.3 
22.7 
14.7 
6.3 

34.3 
3.6 
3.7 

83.6 
74.3 
60.6 
15.8 
72.7 
22.8 
72.7 
9.9 

54.4 
89.7 
37.9 
4.4 

68.3 
63.1 
18.3 
25.9 

Other 
(~O 

LO 
0.3 
0.1 
0.4 
0.1 
0.2 
0.6 

0.5 
0.2 
0.3 
0.1 
0.4 
0.6 
0.6 
0.7 
0.2 
0.8 
0.2 
2.0 
0.2 
0.1 
1.0 
0.2 
0.3 
0.2 
0.6 
0.9 
1.0 

---------------------------~------------~----------------------

101,577 39.4 25.2 34.9 0.5 
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As suggested by the North Carolina Department of Human Resources 

(1977, p. 3), Divlsion of Health Services, Indians, when compared to 

whites and non-Indians, are much more likely to have died of external 

(violent) causes and much less likely to have died of cardiovascular 

diseases, cancer, and other conditions associated with aging. The North 

Carolina Department of Health Statistics (1979, p. 4) has noted that 

Robeson County alone accounted for 64 percent of all Indian deaths and 

72 percent of non-reservation Indian deaths in the state during 1977. 

Between 1970 and 1980, the Native American Indian population 

witnessed a sharp increase from one million to 1.4 million, an increase 

of almost 40 percent. This was also the trend in North Carolina, where 

the state's non-Indian population increased from 5,084,411 in 1970 to 

5,881,766 in 1980 9 which resulted in 8 15.7 percent increase in the 

state's population. The state's reservation Indian population increased 

from 4,148 in 1970 to 5,292 in 1980, which resulted in a 27.6 percent 

increase. The state's largest increase in the Indian populatiGn, how

ever, occurred within the non-reservation Indian communities. In 1970, 

there were 41,~22 non-reservation Indians; by 1980, the number had 

increased to 59,244, which resulted in a 43.7 percent increase in the 

Indian population. fhe largest number of the state's Indian population 

resides in Robeson County. The Indian population there has increased 

from 26,486 in 1970 to 35,528 in 1980, a 34 percent increase in the 

county's N5tive American population. 

There are a number of explanations for the rapid increase in the 

Native American Indian population since 1970. The following is a list 

of causes: 1) in 1980, a higher percentaae of Native Americans w~~n 
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acknowledging their Indian ancestry than in the past; 2) a larger per

centage of Indians mailed in their census forms; 3) non-Indians checked 

the Native American category simply because they were born in America; 

and 4) in 1974, the federal government passed the Title IV Indian Educa

tion Act which made federal funds available for students who were 

descendants of American Indians and were registered on their tribal 

rolls. For once, public schools throughout the United States encouraged 

Indian students and parents to acknowledge their Native American heri

tage, because uf the federal funds that would be made available to pub

lic schools for Indian students. 

There were other causes for the reported increase in the Native 

American population. In North Carolina, for instance, the North 

Carolina State Center for Health Statistics (1982, p. 2) noted that "the 

Haliwa tribe, originally of Halifax and Warren counties, and the 

Meherrin tribe of Hertfort County obtained court orders in 1965 and 

1978, respectively, to decree the changing of race on about 500 plain

tiffs' birth certificates. usually from 'colored' or Negro to Indian." 

There are 29,789 people or 29.3 percent residing in urban areas 

and 71,821 or 70.7 perc~nt located in rural areas. Of the people who 

reside in the county, 24.5 percent live below poverty level (see 

Table 2). Though the county has experienced a gradual increase in its 

unemployment rate since 1979 (see Table 3), the projected population 

growth is expected to increase (see Table 4). 

The Lumbees represent more than 50 percent of the population in 

12 of the 25 towns and communities in Robeson County (see Table 1). 
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Table 2. Income and Poverty Statu~, Robeson Country, 1980. 

Source: U.S. Census (1980) • 

Per Median Persons ~~ of 
Capita Family below Persons 
Income Income Poverty below 

Township 1979 1979 Level 1980 Poverty 

Alfordsville $3,340 $13,456 341 24.5 
Back Swamp 3,913 13,512 657 21.4 
Britts 4,825 15,586 282 lL!· .1 
Burnt Swamp 4,078 14,826 411 23.1 
East Howellsville 4,818 14,902 177 13.1 
Fairmont 4,195 11,910 1,438 25.3 
Gaddy 3,891 10,370 556 45.6 
Lumber Bridge 3,491 10,120 493 35.3 
Lumberton 5,943 15,296 4,598 19.8 
Marrietta 3,734 11,711 577 33.7 
Maxton 3,637 13,456 1,441 24.0 
Orrum 3,848 13,824 582 30.1 
Parkton 5,063 15,368 375 17 .8 
Pembroke 3,751 11,746 2,350 26.9 
Philadelphus 3,974 11,190 611 31.2 
Raft Swamp 6,738 11,774 509 22.1 
Red Springs 4,353 13,709 1,292 22.6 
Rennert 3,068 9,575 567 18.2 
Rowland 3,894 10,781 1,244 39.9 
Saddletree 3,961 12,946 720 11.6 
St. Pauls 4,210 11,950 1,486 23.9 
Shannon 3,896 11,429 206 28.1 
Smith's 3,292 13,204 909 24.3 
Smyrna 4,380 13,523 165 14.6 
Sterlings 3,676 11,974 463 39.6 
Thompson 6,660 13,068 529 39.4 
Union 3,341 11,203 808 33.6 
West Howel1svil1e 4,492 15,117 595 24.9 
\rJishart 4,642 13,281 477 13.1 
------------------------------------------------------------
Robeson County 5,644 13,2048 24,859 24.5 

aRanks 79th out of the 100 counties in North Carolina. 
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Table 3. Unemployment Rate of Robeson County. 

Source: North Carolina Labor Force Estimates (1984). 

Yaar 1979 1980 1981 1982 1983 

Percentage 
Unemployment 8.4 10.4 11.5 14.8 15.5 

Table 4. Population Projections. 

Source: Lumber Rivet Council of Government (1985). 

Year 1960 1970 1980 1990 2000 

Population 89,102 84,842 101,577 120,894 141,404 
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From 1887-1970, the pattern of education in Robeson County, 

North Carolina, was to maintain segregation among Blacks, Indians, and 

white stuJents. This was true in spite of the United States Supreme 

Court's 1953 decision on Brown et ale V. Board of Topeka et ale which 

clearly stated that "to separate 'them' from others of similar age and 

qualification solely because of their race generates a feeling of infe

riority as to their status in the community that may affect their hearts 

and minds in a way unlikely ever to be undone." Not until the fall of 

1970, howeve~, by order of the North Carolina State General Assembly, 

were schools forced to enroll students from all minority backgrounds who 

wished to attend those schools. The Lum~ee Indians were in extraordi

narily strong opposition to this policy. They insisted that their 

schools remain free of desegregation. 

In 1968, the Robeson County school system was rated the number 

one academic Indian school district in the United States comprised of 

schools which were virtually all Indian. Peck (1972, p. 50) pointed out 

that "the Lumbees represented approximately 7.5% of all U.S. Indians, 

and accounted for almost one-half of all Indian teachers, administrators 

and aids in public schools in the U.S., and in 1967-68 accounted for 317 

out of a total of 964 American Indians reported attending college by 

selected state departments of education." It could, therefore, be 

argued that the success rate of the Robeson County school system had 

been quite remarkable prior to desegregation efforts by the state. The 

majority of individuals who participated in this investigation were 

drawn from the towns of Lumberton, Pembroke, Red Springs, and Maxton. 
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Lumberton 

Lumberton, which is located in the eastern part of the county, 

serves as the county seat and is often referred to as the financial cen

ter of the county. In 1787, when Lumberton was founded, it served as 

the business center of Robeson County. The Lumber River that flowed 

through the town was used for transportation. Today, seaboard coastline 

railroads and Interstate Highway 95 connect the city with major cities 

in the northern, southern, eastern, and western parts of the United 

States. After the Civil War, southeastern North Carolina built its 

economy around cotton and new railroads that brought world markets to 

Lumberton. Slowly the cotton economy gave way to tobacco snd textiles. 

Lumberton's tobacco markets are among the large8t in the United States. 

Within the community, considerable diversification to the economy of 

agricuture and industry has occurred in the last 25 years. Textile 

products produced in Lumberton are shipped throughout the country and 

the industry employs over 10,000 people. The Lumber River remains a 

useful water supplier for the city and also is used for recreational 

activities. 

From 1950 to 1980, the population of Lumberton increased from 

9,186 to 18,241. One reason for such growth can be attributed to the 

increase of textile companies attracted to Lumberton in the past three 

decades as a result of cheap labor and non-union labor. 

Pembroke 

The town of Pembroke is located in the western part of the 

county, about 12 miles west of Lumberton. It was incorporated in 1895 
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by an act of the North Carolina General Assembly. From 1917 until 1947, 

the mayor of Pembroke was appointed by the governor of North Carolina. 

Presently, the mayor and other city officials are all Lumbees who have 

been elected by the people. 

Pembroke serves as the business, cultural, and educational cen

ter of the Lumbee Indians. One of the largest Indian-owned and operated 

businesses, D & G Manufacturers, is located in Pembroke. The company 

produces shirts and spo~tswear which are shipped throughout the United 

States. 

Pembroke is the home of Pembroke State University, the fir.st 

four-year institution of higher education established for the training 

of Lumbee Indians in the area of education. Ti1e Lumbee Regional Devel

opment Association, which serves as spokesman and tribal office for 

Lumbee Indians, is also located in Pembroke. The town has often bee~ 

referred to as the "Home of the Lumbee People" because of its large 

Indian population. According to the 1980 U.S. Census, it is the fastest 

growing community in Robeson County. 

Red Springs 

Red Springs, established in 1887, was named for the many mineral 

springs in the area. Red Springs is located 13 miles northwest of 

Lumberton. The area was originally settled by Scottish Highlanders in 

the 18th Century. Two centuries later, the town has become widely known 

as a health spa, as a canter of agriculture, and for its cultural, edu

cational, and industrial activities. 



Agriculture is still vital to Red Springs' economy. Cotton, 

corn, soybeans, and tobacco are grown in large quantities and shipped 

throughout the world. The lumber industry and textile factories have 

created many jobs for the 5,712 people that reside in and around Red 

Springs. 

Flora McDonald Academy, the well-known, non-public, 

kindergarten-through-college preparatory school, draws students from 

Robeson, Hope, Scotland, and Cumberland counties. Red Springs' city 

schools are located on three campuses: elementary grades K-3, middle 

school grades 4-8, and high school grades 9-12. 
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The first newspaper, titled Red Springs Citizer, was published 

in 1889 and continues to be printed weekly. Since the early 1980's, Red 

Springs has been working on a revitalization of its downtown area snd 

colonial homes. These efforts, along with others, resulted in Red 

Springs being the recipient of the "Governor's Community of Excellence 

Award" from 1980-1984. 

Maxton 

In 1874, there was a small town 30 miles west of Lumberton 

called Shoe Heel. After numerous name changes, in 1887 the town's name 

was changed to Maxton. Until 1975, Maxton was a progressive American 

farming community. In recent years, with an increase in population from 

1,885 in 1970 to 2,727 in 1980, the town has diversified into an indus

trial area with the following factories located withjn a ten-mile radius 

of Maxton: Butler Manufacturing, Campbell Soup, Eaton Corporation, 

Foster Textiles, and Steedman Manufacturing. 
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The Maxton schools are part of the Robeson County school system, 

with elementary and middle schools located throughout the town. Stu

dents in grades 9-12 are bussed 20 miles east to the town of Pembroke. 

Future plans for Maxton include the construction of a new 

library that will be called the Gilbert Atterson Public Media and Cul

ture Center. Maxton offers recreational opportunities such as boating, 

fishing, swimming, hunting, golf, and tennis. For the years 1982-1984, 

Maxton was awarded the "Governor's Community of Excellence Award." 

Lumbee Indian Background 

The 1980 U.S. Census noted that there were 64,000 Lumbee Indians 

in the United States, with the largest portion of them residing in 

Robeson County. In one way, Lumbees are unique in that, in historical 

times, they have had continuous residence in their present location. In 

historical records, there are reports of Indians who spoke an archaic 

form of English, who lived in houses, were farmers, and also held 

slaves. They lived along the banks of the Lumber River when the Scots 

and English first settled the area in the 1730's. There are no histori

cal records to indicate that Lumbee Indians had ever lived in any other 

manner. 

Before the Revolutionary War, lhe Lumbee Indians farmed the 

land. Once the war began, the Lumbees were quick to respond by 

enlisting. Oxendine (1934, p. 14) commented, "Many of the Indians of 

Robeson County served in the Continental Army during the R3volutionary 

War and received pensions for their services and again in the War of 

1812 we find the names among the rosters of soldiers. II 
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Between 1776-1834, the Indians of Robeson County experienced a 

great deal of freedom in their everyday lives which appeared to be equal 

to that of any other American citizen. This changed in 1835, however, 

when Lumbees were denied the right to vote, bear arms, and attend their 

own schools. There were, moreover, many Indian tribes scattered along 

the southeastern part of the United States that not only lost their 

right to vote, bear arms, and attend public schools, but were also 

removed from their land. According to Washburn (1975, p. 168), 

The 1830's saw the removal--voluntary, induced, and forced--of 
most of the four great southern tribes--Choctaw, Cherokee, 
Creek, and ChickAsaw--as well as of the evasive Seminoles of 
Florida. Some bands avoided the fate of their nation and 
remained to form presently existing enclaves in their old home 
lands. But the bulk of these once powerful, once prosperous 
nations was removed to the Indian Territory [whic~ is better 
known today as the State of Oklahoma]. 

The motive behind the Indian removal policy of President Andrew Jackson 

was tne economic greed of Americans for the land that Native American 

Indians inhabited. Once gold was discovered on Cherokee land in 

Georgia, Americans wer~ much more supportive of Andrew Jackson's Indian 

Removal Act. 

A question often asked is, "Why were the Lumbee Indians not 

removed from their land?" Though the Lumbees were deprived of their 

constitutional rights to vote, bear arms, and attend their own schools, 

they continued to possess their own land. By American standards, this 

land was considered unsuitable for farming because of its location in 

and around the swamps. Fuchs and Havighurst (1972, p. 98) noted that 

"it is the drainage basin of the Lumber River and much of the country is 

or formerly was swampland. Many of the place names, such as 'Long 



Swamp,' 'Bear Swamp,' 'Drowning Creek,' 'Juniper Branch,' and 'Hog 

Swamp,' remind us of this." Since Lumbee Indians did not live on a 

reservation, and paid taxes for their land, the government did not 

remove them to the Indian Territory in Oklahoma. 

Not until 1868 were the civil rights of the Lumbees restored. 
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From 1865 to 1885, numerous attempts were made to compel Lumbees to 

attend Negro schools. The Lumbee Indians, however, chose to keep their 

children at home. According to Chavis (1985, p. 1), "in 1870 the United 

States Government took on the responsibility of educating Native 

American Indians. This was also the objective of Harvard College 

(1650), William and Mary College (1691) and Dartmouth (1796)." However, 

not until 1885 were the Lumbees given the chance to attend their own 

schools. 

This change in educational policy was headed by Hamilton 

McMillan, a newly elected state representative from the Democratic 

party, who was sympathetic to the needs of Indians, and saw the opportu

nity to convert the Lumbees from the Republican party to the Democratic 

party. He called for the establis~nent of a~ all-Indian school board 

charged with the selection of teachers for Indian-controlled schools. 

Oxendine (1934) noted that, "in 1887, a bill was passed by the General 

Assembly establishing the Croatan Normal School for the Indians of 

Robeson County." 

The above act provided only 500 dollars for the construction of 

the school. About 1,000 dollars, however, was required to purchase tile 

land and cnnstruct the school. Determined to acquire an education for 
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their children, local Lumbee Indians and whites worked hand-in-hand to 

raise additional funds for the construction of the school. 

The early goals of the normal school were to teach students the 

basic skills of mathematics and reading, grades one through seven. Dial 

and Eliades (1975, pp. 93-94) stated that, in 1905, 

Mr. D. F. Lowry received the first diploma issued by the Croatan 
Normal Schoel, for completing a scientific course .••. Early 
in 1974, the Reverend D. F. Lowry, now 94 years of age and still 
active, recalled his student days and noted that the class work 
offered in those first years of the school had not been ~tan
dardized. Students were allowed to study anything they could 
handle. 

In 1909, the legislature appropriated 3,000 dollars for the con-

struction of a new school in the town of Pembroke--and it still func-

tions today under the n8me of Pembroke State University. 

Over the past 100 years, the original Croatan Normal School has 

had various name changes, as noted below: 

1. 1887 to 1911--Croatan Normal School. 

2. 1911 to 1913--Indian Normal School of Robeson County. 

3. 1913 to 1941--Cherokee Indian Normal School of Robeson County. 

4. 1941 to 1943--Pembroke State College for Indians. 

5. 1943 to 1969--Pembroke State College. 

6. 1969 to present--Pembroke State University. 

In 1985, there was a proposal by the Chancellor of Pembroke State Uni-

versity to the Board of Trustees to change the university's name to the 

UniVersity of North Carolina at Pembroke. Members of the Lumbee tribe 

were in such opposition to this that a campaign was started by the 

Lumbee Regional Development Association (LRDA) and the Carolina Indian 
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Voice to prevent the name change. In June of 1985, the proposal for the 

name change was brought to a temporary halt. 

The Lumbee Indians, over the years, have been referred to by 

various names: 

1. 1800 to 1880-~Mulattos (half-breed Indians). 

2. 1880 to 1911--Croatans. 

3. 1911 to 1913--Indians of Robeson County. 

4. 1913 to 1953--Cherokee Indians of Robeson County. 

5. 1953 to present--Lumbee Indians. 

Through all of this, the Lumbee Indians have remained a proud and cohe

sive tribe that continues to prepare its people for the challenges of 

tomorrow. 

Summary 

In this chApter, the research procedures and background informa

tion were provided. Included among the procedures was the adoption of a 

theoretical framework upon which an interview schedule was based and the 

ensuing investigation was structured. The interview schedule was admin

istered to a selected group of Lumbee Indians. The data collected were 

then analyzed and reported on the basis of the theoreti~al framework. 

In the following chapter, a review of related literature is provided. 



CHAPTER 3 

REVIEW OF RELATED LITERATURE 

In this chapter, literature concerned with the cultural process 

experienced by Native Americans is considered. This is followed by lit-

erature detailing the various concepts of what is called "the personal 

process." This theory of "the personal process" is then used as an 

organizational tool in conducting the study. 

The Culture Process 

Since the turn of the century, the term "culture" has been a 

topic of discussion by anthropologists, educators, psychologists, soci-

ologists, etc. According to Frances E. Merrill (1961, p. 116): 

[Culture] (1) is the characteristically human product of social 
interaction; (2) it provides socially acceptable patterns for 
meeting biological and social needs; (3) it is cumulative as it 
is handed down from generation to generation in a given society; 
(4) it is meaningful to human beings because of its symbolic 
quality; (5) it is learned by each person in the course of his 
development in a particular society; (6) it is, therefore, a 
basic determinAnt of personality; and (7) it depends for its 
existence upon the continued functioning of the society but it 
is independent of any individual or group. 

An individual's cultural background will have an impact on his 

decision-making process. This is particularly the case for Native 

Americans, as noted by Fuchs and Havighurst (1972, p. 129): "All 

Indians are affected by their Indian culture and by the culture of white 

society that surrounds them. They may be torn between the two cultures, 

they may favor one culture and reject the other, they may work out a 
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tolerable combination of the two." In America, it would seem that in 

order to be a success one must destroy or give up his own culture or 

self-identity. Johnson (1970, p. 94) has stated this occurs for a num-

ber of reasons: 

The term "culture shock" or "culture clash" has been used to 
describe the conflicts that occur when teachers and pupils fail 
to work together because of cultural or social class differ
ences. Sometimes, cultural clash results from the teacher's 
realization that his pupils do not share his value system, 
goals, or attitudes toward education. Sometimes, the shock is 
the result of teacher-pupil conflicts that can occur in any 
classroom situation, except that these conflicts are intensified 
because of cultural or social class differences. Other times, 
the shock is created out of the frustrations teachers experience 
in trying to solve massive problems within the limited conte~t 
of the education process. Culture shock is the result of 
teachers and pupils marching to different rlrummers. 

This marching to a different drum is not something new in educa-

tiun, especially when working with Native American students. Dunfee 

(1969, pp. 20-22) has noted: 

If American education is truly to fulfill its mission, the 
school must take leadership in not only instituting curricular 
modifications for ethnic emphasis, but in basically restruc
turing much of the curriculum so that a more honest, meaningful, 
and adequate instructional program will be offered. The 
restructuring would be directed at all schools in order that 
children of a particular ethnic group may grow up with a sense 
of self-identity, that all chjldren may develop a deeper under
standing of people of other cultural and ethnic groups, and that 
all children will develop understanding of the pluralism and the 
cultural diversity that characterize our nation. 

Once these changes have taken place in the curriculum, educators will be 

placed in a position to prepare students to function more effectively in 

a democratic society. 

Since 1870, Indian education has tdken divergent courses. With 

the opening of off-reservation Bureau of Indian Affairs boarding schools 

in the 1870's, the philosophy of the government was to remove Indian 



students from the reservations and their so-called "bad environment." 

In 1904, with the appointment of Francia E. Leupp as the new Commis-

sioner of Indian Affairs, there was a surge by the government to place 

emphasis on the retention of Indian culture. According to Holm (1985, 

p. 206): 

[Leupp] actively supported the perpetuation of Indian arts and 
thought tribal ideas about the environment well worth culti
vating. He permitted Indians, much to the dismay of the Chris
tian reformers, to join Wild West shows and act in movies. • • • 
Unlike the old reformers, Leupp had no qualms about tribesmen 
wearing their native dress. 
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In 1945, the government pushed to remove Indians from the reser-

vation to such cities as Los Angeles, Chicago, and Detroit, in hopes of 

removing Native Americans from their dominant culture, thereby hastening 

assimilation into the American mainstream. Berry Brewton (1969, p. 50) 

has noted: 

[The Indian] has succeeded thus far, to everyone's surprise, in 
resisting the efforts of the white man to destroy that culture 
and to supplant it with his own brand of civilization. The 
school, the Indian rightly suspects, is a device for hastening 
his assimilation, and he resists it as best he can by with
draw£l, indifference, 9nd non-cooperation. 

With the past history of the Native Americans' experience with 

the American education system, there is little wonder as to why Indians 

are leery of the present education system. Gerald Wilkins (1982, p. 49) 

has stated: 

[Education's] goal is not to take a group of people from diverse 
backgrounds and make them into a new people but to make them 
into a new social type. It seeks not to make the individual 
into a better member of his town, village, ethnic group, or 
tribe, but to socialize him so that he can take his place in a 
corporate niche. The effort is to massify the society, to make 
it a more efficient producer and consumer of goods and services. 
In effect, its gnal is to produce bureaucratic m&n. 
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This does not, however, always have to be the role of education. 

J. Kenneth Morland (cited in Baker, 1983, p. 43) has suggested, 

The teacher is placed in a key position. The task of fostering 
positive attitudes is a great challenge •.•• In spite of this 
challenge, there is little being done to counter the prejudiced 
at~itudes that develop among young people in the United States. 
They are rarely exposed to accurate information about racial, 
ethnic, and cultural differences. The failure to present chil
dren with this kind of information limits their understanding of 
others and such silence can lead to the perpetuation of myths 
about people that are prevalent in the larger society. 

The job of educating individuals about the diverse culture of 

Native Americans is a monumental one; yet, the task is one that must be 

taken on in order to prevent racial biases and to allow individuals to 

live in a more personalized environment. Ballenger and Colley (1982, 

p. 104) have noted: 

Although all Indian people share a common bond of culture 
uniqueness, they have distinct and different languages, customs, 
and tribal heritages. Thus curriculum development, dissemina
tion, and evaluation require involvement and approval by knowl
edgeable members of the local tribe. It has been the experience 
of Indian people that if they want relevant curriculum materials 
reflecting their culture and languages they are the ones who 
must develop, edit, fiela test (evaluate), and disseminate them 
within their individual Indian communities. 

If teachers are educated about the diversity in Native American 

culture, they are placed in the position to work effectively with stu-

dents and develop effective curriculum for Indian students. Teachers 

will then be able to share their knowledge with others. Houston of the 

Human and Civil Rights National Education Association (1983, p. 7) has 

noted: 

The first time a child experiences and formally learns about 
other cultures often occurs in a school setting. This is the 
principal location where American Indian • • • youngsters learn 
about the values, beliefs, attitudes, and behaviors of the domi
nant society. If culture conflicts arise, if Anglo beliefs are 



misunderstood by Native students or if American Indian .. 
values are misinterpreted by non-Indians, it is frequently the 
educator who will be called upon to serve as the cultural 
broker. 

With the responsibility to serve as a facilitator for all students, it 

is understandable that teachers should be educated about the diverse 

culture in America. 

26 

Peck (1972, p. 66) has stated the following about the Lumbees in 

regard to culture: "In Robeson County, the Lumbee knows both what he is 

not and what he is. He has a place in the triethnic social structure. 

There are no expectations of fe~ctlered headdress, basket weaving and 

silver work, no questions of which tribe or reservation, chief or lan-

guage. To be Lumbee in to be understood and accepted. To be Lumbee is 

to be Indian." 

In the preceding section, background literature on the topic of 

Indian culture has been reviewed. In the following section, related 

literature on the theory of personal processes will be reviewed. 

Theory of Personal Processes 

During the 1980's, there have been many studies on improving the 

quality of education within American public schools. Few educators, 

however, have considered the theory of personal processes, which appears 

to be an effective instructional method. Allen et al. (1970, p. 25) 

explained this idea when they stated: "We believe that the main influ-

ence of the teacher in the classroom occurs in his moment-by-moment 

interaction with students. The attitudes of the teacher, and those of 

his student, flavor every relationship between them." Once this per-

sonal process has been established, effective education can begin to 



take form. According to Trujillo (1982, p. 41), "teache~s • are 

significant others in the lives of students. This is true for most 

young people, but, especially for ethnic minority youngsters." Rogers 

(1961, pp. 105-106) commented on the personal process: 

We know--and I will briefly describe some of the evidence--that 
the initiation of such learning rests not upon the teaching 
skills of the teacher, not upon his scholarly knowledge of the 
field, not upon the programmed learning he utilizes, not upon 
his lectures and presentations, not upon an abundance of books, 
though each of these might at one time or another be utilized as 
an important resource. No, the facilitation of significant 
learning rests upon certain attitudinal qualities which exist in 
the personal relationship between the facilitator and the 
learner. 

One of the most common phrases repeated in schools is that 

"teachers cannot be personal friends with students and do an effective 

job of teaching in the classroom." This, however, contradicts the 
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statement made by most individuals who say' they received more of an edu-

cation from their parents than any other individual. From observation, 

it appears that most individuals are personal friends with their par-

ents. Borton (1970, p. vii) discussed this in the following: 

A student learns increasingly sophisticated processes for coping 
with his concerns about inner self, and the outer world. By 
stressing the relationship getween processes and concerns, it 
should be possible to make school as relevant, involving, and 
joyful as the learning each of us experienced when we were 
infants first discovering ourselves and our surroundings. 

Aware 

There is no doubt that effective teacher-student relationships 

can be developed through the personal process. In this setting, the 

teacher must be aware of the students and willing to accept thelo as they 

are. According to Royce and Leendert (1981, p. 77), "In the beginning 
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there is a person's awareness. Both logically and psychologically, any 

datum or collection of data must start at this point." When a teacher 

is aware of a student as a unique individual, he can then progress in a 

direction of growth with the student. Dreiv.urs (1968, p. 16) has com-

mented as follows: "He is born with the innate potential to function as 

a social being, to develop sufficient social feeling. Fully developed, 

it implies not only the awareness of having a place, but also the abil-

ity to playa constructive part in life. It is the basis for what can 

be called normalcy; the basis for cooperation and fulfillment." 

In the teacher-student relationships which occur in the class-

room, the teachers and students must be aware of each other as individ-

uals. Betty M8ngum (1985, p. 7), Director of North Carolina Public 

Instruction's Division of Indian Education and a member of the Lumbee 

tribe, has suggested: 

One of the biggest problems Indian students have to overcome is 
self-image, •.• they are afraid of making a mistake so they 
don't participate in class discussion or extracurricular activ
ities. They feel isolated and need a professional role model 
such as an Indian teacher with whom to identify. Since we can
not place an Indian teacher in every school, it is most impor
tant that teachers make an effort to create a positive awareness 
about the American Indian in their classroom. 

When teachers are aware of their students as unique individuals, 

it leads to a positive relationship within the classroom. Trujillo 

(1982, p. 35) noted that "the process ~f person perception is an impor-

tant initial step in building a close relationship with another person." 

The importance of awareness was noted by Rogers (1961, pp. 105-106): 

"The facilitation of learning rests upon certain attitudinal qualities 

which exist in the ~sonal relationships between the facilitator and 



the learner." When teachers are not aware of these attitudinal qual-

ities that exist in themselves and students, it can be destructive. 

Glasser (1969, p. 30) has commented as follows: 

Very few children come to school failures, none come labeled 
failures; it is school and school alone which pins the label of 
failure on children ..•• Whatever their background, children 
come to school highly receptive to learning. If they then fail 
to continue to learn at their rapid preschool rate, we may if we 
wish blame it on their families, their environment, or their 
poverty, but we would be much wiser to blame it on their expe
rience in school. 
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Being aware of each student as a unique individual will lead to 

positive experiences for both teacher and student. The importance of 

awareness was considered in depth by Daniels and Horowitz (1976, p. 37) 

as follows: 

Only when I'm aware of what I'm doing do I have the option of 
doing something else. That accounts for the seeming paradox 
that being willing to have yourself okay as you are right now 
makes change easier. You can begin moving into a growth circle. 
Judging less allows you to be more aware. Increased awareness 
helps you be alert to when you judge. There is no good or bad 
awareness--no my awareness is better than yours. 

Once a teacher has stopped judging a student he places himself in a 

position to accept the student as an individual. 

Accept 

An important aspect of working w:th students in education is 

accepting the student as a person. Trujillo (1982, p. 36) stated, "The 

atmosphere for learning and growth must begin with a basic foundation of 

acceptance that a teacher should have for each of his stude~ts." In 

this manner, the teacher accepts the stuoent for who he is, not what the 

teacher thinks he should be. According to Rogers (1961, p. 305), "if a 

person is accepted fully) and in this acceptance there is no judgment, 
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only compassion and sympathy, the individual is able to come to grips 

with himself, to develop the courage to give up his defenses and face 

his true self." 

Few non-Indians today realize just how recently Native American 

Indians have been accepted, more or less, into American society. The 

last recorded sale of an Indian slave, for instance, took place in 1935, 

in Taos, New Mexico, 70 years after the Civil War. Indians were not 

allowed to vote in Arizona and New Mexico until the 1940's, and were not 

allowed to buy liquor until the 1950's. Rogers (1961, p. 20) expressed 

the following thought about the importance of accepting an individual: 

"I have found it highly rewarding when I can accept another person." 

In an environment where an individual is accepted for what he 

is, there is no question that growth will take place. Deloria (1973, 

p. 56) has suggested the following: 

The impasse seems to be constant. Indians are unable to get 
non-Indians to accept them as contemporary beings. Non-Indians 
either cannot or will not respond to the problem of contemporary 
Ir.dians. They insist on remaining in the last century with Old 
Chief Rdd Fox, whoever he may really be, reciting a past that is 
basically mythological, thrilling, and comforting. 

When working with Indian students, the teacher must be able to 

accept the students for who they are, not what the teacher thinks they 

should be. According to Fitts (1970, p. 25), acceptance is "a freeing 

experience. Man can learn to shed prejudices, judgments, conflicts, 

hate and misunderstanding if he exhibits genuine acceptance." It is 

through this term "acceptance" that we may find true qrowth. Glasser 

(1971, p. 10) has stated, "Almost everyone is personally engaged in a 

search for acceptance as a person rather than as a performer of a task." 
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If educators are in search of acceptance, they do not have to 

look any further than their students. Rogers (1961, p. 109) contended: 

When a person comes to me, troubled by his unique combination of 
difficulties, I have found it most worthwhile to try to create a 
relationship with him in which he is safe and free. It is my 
purpose to understand the way he feels in his own inner world, 
to accept him as he is, to create an atmosphere of freedom in 
his thinking and feeling and being, in any direction he desires. 

Once an individual has been accepted, he will more than likely be able 

to accept himself and others. Accordi~g to Rogers (1961, p. 17): "When 

I accept myself as I am, then I change. I believe that I have learned 

this from my clients as well as within my own experience. That we can-

not change, we cannot move away from what we are, until we thoroughly 

accept what we are. Then change seems to come about almost unnoticed." 

A teacher who accepts students and their ideas is in the posi-

tion to develop a personal relationship with his students which will 

lead to a productive experience within the classroom. It has been noted 

by Shain (1978, p. 74) that "really responding to another person means 

accepting what they feel, not making judgment, not censoring, and not 

asking that they just tell you things you might like to hear. If you 

demand that they only have solvable problems or speak only of things 

that amuse, you are denying their reality and leaving them alone." 

Clark and Kadis (1971, p. 31) have commented on the subject of 

students as follows: "We often make the mistake of assessing a student 

by his progress toward the goal we think he ought to have, or in rela-

tion to standards and values we have overtly or covertly set for him. 

We fail to understand him in terms of the direction towards which his 

own unique needs, goal~, and values are steering him." Trujillo (1~S2, 
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pp. 36-37) expressed the following thought about the importance of 

accepting: tlAcceptance of a child in a classroom has a great impact on 

his learning • . • behavior is a function of personal meanings, and thus 

perceptions become the center of the teaching-learning experience." 

Share 

Once the teacher has located a student'5 particular interest, 

the t3acher is then in a position to share in that interest. Berliner 

and Gage (1984, p. 374) discussed the subject of interest as follows: 

Students with an interest in a subject tend to pay attention to 
it. They feel that it makes a difference to them. They want to 
become fully aware of its character. They enjoy dealing with it 
either for what it can lead to or for its own sake. Their 
attention level is high, their work output is sustained, and 
their satisfaction is great. Interest can refer to selection of 
stimuli or attending to something. Thus it is possible that 
things will simply not be noticed and not be attended to unless 
interest in the object, event or idea is present. 

According to Barnes (1977, p. 65), the subject of "share interests 

marks . the real beginning of cooperative action. • • • It is that 

point in the democratic process where each person involved in the inter-

ests provides, receives, and learns." 

Share interests is an important compcnent in an effective 

teacher-student relationship within a democratic classroom. Daniels and 

Horowitz (1976, p. 29) have suggested that sharing is "involvement in 

any kind of growing relationship and working on mutual growth." Sharing 

is an important part of the teacher-student relationship. It gives the 

student an opportunity to choose his own interest. This idea was rein-

forced by Sundberg (1977, p. 187): "Interests stake out a domain of 

preference such as medicine or carpentry, and abilities point to the 
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potential level of skill or attainment, whether the person may become a 

medical assistant or a highly specialized neurosurgeon, whether a car

penter eventually works only on rough framing or in skilled cabinet 

making." 

LJith reference to areas of employment for Native Americans, 

Josephy (1971, pp. 165-166) noted that "career horizons must be expanded 

so that young Indians can pursue their interests whether they be highly 

specialized skills of doctors and lawyers, or those of a garage 

mechanic. The freedom to explore all areas of career development must 

be made available to Indian people." 

Through sharing with a student about one's interest, the teacher 

is placed in a position to create positive learning within and outside 

of the classroom. Trujillo (1982, p. 44) commented on the sharing re18-

tionship when she noted, "Teachers in the classroom are in a strategic 

position to encourage students to become fully functioning persons 

through caring and sharing relationships." 

When discussing the topic of sharing in education, Noble (1981, 

p. 25) commented, "Perhaps the most unique thing about sharing is that 

it means both parties are listening to each other, as well as contrib

uting to the solution of a problem, and the outcome is usually the 

result of a joint effort." 

Choose 

When given a choice, a student may decide to register for an 

Indian studies course, or another subject area in which he has an inter

est. When choosing, students should be given options to choose from. 
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Fromm (1960, p. 207) addressed this problem when he suggested that "to 

exercise choice is to assume immediate responsibility." He suggested 

that, without this responsibility to choose, an individual has a deep 

sense of powerlessness, and that individual thinking is impoverished to 

that extent. Hazel Barnes (1959, p. 43) maintained that "choicing is at 

the base of every human action." If one agrees with Barnes, then stu-

dents need to be given an opportunity to choose in the classroom. 

According to Deloria (1976, p. 6): 

The American system of education has been somewhat pushy with 
its economic rewards system and, if anything has impressed 
itself upon American Indians, it is that the system rewards 
directly as one submits to the educational processes and surren
ders one's individuality and one's responsibility for both 
thinking and human emotional existence. The past two decades 
have been marked by the determination of Indian parents that 
their children shall be given every opportunity to enter the 
reward system of American society by participation in its educa
tional institutions. 

Indian students must be given the opportunity to make choices. 

Then they can take on the responsibility of their direction. Lee (1959, 

p. 8) made the point: 

A Navajo [Indian] mother alluws her child space to make his or 
her own mistakes, to suffer pain or grief or joy and learn from 
experience. She teaches not by giving orders--Don't touch that! 
--but by pointing out cause-and-effect relationships: If you 
touch that, you'll burn your finger. She knows that the freedom 
to explore and learn from what happens is an important step in 
developing self-reliance. 

When students are given the chance to make a choice in the 

classroom, they will choose a subject area that interests them. 

Teachers must be aware that students need the opportunity to choose. It 

was noted by Perry and Perry (1976, p. 484): "Students have little 

choice about being in the school until the age of sixteen, an age set by 
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adults. Although students are the reason for the school's existence, 

and all decisions are officially made for the benefit and welfare of 

students, students have little or no impact on these decisions." As 

Rogers (cited in Goleman, 1985, pp. AAI-AA2) emphasized, "I disagree 

with those who assume they should change another person's life, it's a 

dangerous philosophy to assume the right to be a self-appointed author-

ity on what is best for someone else." 

In considering the typical school, students are not given the 

chance to choose. Thomas (1983, p. 13) took note of the situation when 

he stated: 

For the Navajo mother, personal autonomy means that her child 
has the freedom to make his own mistakes, to suffer pain or 
grief or joy and learn from experience. And the child has his 
freedom because the mother has faith in him. This does not mean 
that she has high expectations of him, but that she trusts him. 
She knows that he is a mingling of good and evil; she knows that 
a mistake may bring disaster, as he takes his steps in life. 

In Navajo society, the child has been given the chance to choose 

and make his own mistakes. Dewey (1947, pp. 407-409) commented on the 

subject as follows: "When • one makes a choice, one does so because 

of the desired results of that choice. There ere no selfless choices 

without self-interest. One cannot make a choice without having one's 

self as the primary factor in making that choice." 

Summary 

In this chapter, selected literature was presented concernin~ 

the cultural processes experienced by Native Americans as they have 

lived in contact with the dominant society_ This was then followed by a 

consideration of selected literature regarding human relationships 



experienced by young people in schools. Four terms were identified as 

being significant in these relationships: 1) Aware, 2) Accept, 
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3) Share, and 4) Choose. These terms were employed as a theory of per

sonal processes in the study. 



CHAPTER 4 

PRESENTATION OF DATA 

In this chapter, selected data concerning the teacher-student 

relationship as perceived by selected members of the Lumbee Indian tribe 

are presented. This was accomplished using a theory of personal proc

ess. The data were acquired using a specially devised interview sched

ule which was administered to selected members of the Lumbee Indian 

trIbe. These interviewees were divided into two groups: 1) partici

pants who had attended an integrated school, and 2) participants who had 

attended an Indian school. Each group consisted of 22 individuals. The 

data were then analyzed using a theoretical framework of fcur cate

gories: 1) aware, 2) accept, 3) share~ and 4) choose. 

Lumbees who took part in the investigation had a higher level of 

education (10.8 grade level) when compared to other American Indians in 

the United states (8.1 grade level). Eighty-six percent had completed 

junior high school, 73 percent had attended high school, and 41 percent 

had attended college. 

The 44 participants in this investigation were a5 percent male 

and 55 percent female. Participants of the investigation ranged in age 

from 18 to 100. Twenty-two percent were between the ages of 18-24, 13 

percent were 25-29, 22 percent were 30-34, 10 percent were 35-39, 5 per

cent were 40-44, 0 percent were 45-49, 10 percent were 50-54, 5 percent 

were 55-59, and 8 percent were 60 and older. 
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The order of data presentation follows the same pattern as that 

of the 14 statements as they appeared in the interview schedule. First, 

a statement is provided, followed by a Likert-type scale providing a 

composite scaled response. This scale provided a range of five degrees 

of response to each statement. The degrees of response are as follows: 

strongly agree, agree, undecided, disagree, and strongly disagree. The 

composite scaled response of the 44 individual responses to the state-

ment is indicated on the Likert scale by a A. The percentage of 

responses for each of the five categories of the scale, i.e., strongly 

agree, agree, etc., are then provided. 

The data are then separated on the basis of whether the inter-

viewees attended integrated schools or Indian schools. A Likert-type 

subscale is provided for the 22 interviewees who attended integrated 

schools. This is followed by comments of these respondents. The same 

procedure is then used for the 2£ interviewees who attended Indian 

schools. The subscale sections are followed by an examination of the 

comments. 

Statement 111 

Composite Score. I felt that my teachers knew something of my 

Native American background. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 
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The purpose of this statement was to determine whether Lumbee Indians 

viewed their teachers as being aware of their Native American back-

ground. The percentages, by scale categories, for the 44 respondents 

were as follows: 43 percent strongly agreed, 27 percent agreed, 16 per-

cent disagreed, and 14 percent strongly disagreed. 

Integrated School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 

attended the integrated school were as follows: 32 percent strongly 

agreed, 36 percent agreed, 23 percent disagreed, and 9 percent strongly 

disagreed. 

Integrated School Comments. 

The only Native American teachers seemed to know anything 
about was Pocahontas. It was hard for me to understand why my 
teachers seemed to think very little of Lumbpes, or other 
Indians, yet they seemed to believe Pocahontas was the greatest 
Indian who ever lived. Some teachers went so far as to say they 
were descendants of an Indian princess. Years later, I asked my 
grandfather why teachers spoke so highly of Pocahontas. He 
stated that "most whites view Indians as the good-for-nothing or 
one like Pocahontas who supposedly sold out her own tribe in 
favor of the white man." 

In the predominantly white school, I was treated well; they 
knew me as an Indian. 

Most non-Indians don't understand Indians and are unaware of 
our unique Indian background. Most of their experience with 
Indians is gained from a Western or movie of the week. 

Maybe in Social Studies. However, they didn't know anything 
about my Indian background in other subject areas. 



During elementary school, all my teachers were Indian. How
ever, when I transferred to a non-Indian high school things did 
change. I never had an Indian teacher at Lumberton Senior High 
School. They knew very little or anything of Indians. 

Teachers in Greensboro, North Carolina, who were predomi
nantly white in the 1960 1 s, only taught what was in the history 
books. If they were knowledgeable of Native Americans they cer
tainly didn't relay this to us. The only people I remember from 
history books were definitely white. 

Indian School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 
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attended the Indian school were as follows: 55 percent strongly agreed, 

18 percent agreed, 9 percent disagreed, and 18 percent strongly 

disagreed. 

Indian School Comments. 

In school, all my teachers were Indians and knew about our 
Native American background. We lived in the same community; 
they knew me very well. 

Each one of my teachers were Lumbees in our schools, which 
accounted for their knowledge of my Indian background. 

The teachers were Natives or residents of the community they 
served. They knew the families of the students fairly well, 
which made them more aware of who we were and our Native 
American background. 

In our elementary school we attended a two-room school. The 
teachers who taught us were also Indians. We were like one big 
family, so I am sure they knew about our Indianness. 

Since 90% of my teachers were Indian, I am sure they were 
aware of my Indian background. 



From 1934-1940, each teacher who ever taught me was an 
Indian who knew about our people. I can't recollect a non
Indian who was my teacher. 

Examination of Comments. The statement regarding teachers' 
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awareness of the participants' Native American heritage elicited a wide 

range of comments. A small percentage of the participants viewed their 

teachers as being not aware~ it was noted, "non-Indians don't understand 

Indians and aren't aware of our heritage." A high percentage, however, 

agreed their teachers were aware. Those participants who had attended 

an Indian school felt that, because their teachers were Indian and 

residing in a Native American community, they were more aware of the 

students and their Native American background. 

Statement #2 

Composite Score. I felt that my teachers were aware of me as a 

person. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The purpose of this statement was to determine whether Lumbee Indians 

viewed their teachers as being aware of them as persons within the 

classroom. The percentages, by scale categories, for the 44 respondents 

ware as follows: 45 percent strongly agreed, 13 percent agreed, 7 per-

cent were undecided, and 25 percent disagreed. 



Integrated School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 

attended the integrated school were as follows: 45 percent strongly 

agceed, 25 percent agreed, 7 percent were undecided, and 23 p8rcent 

disagreed. 

Integrated School Comments. 

Teachers seemed to think they were doing me a favor since I 
was from a poor Lumbee f8mily. In other words, they felt the 
only wayan Indian woman could make it in today's world was to 
give up her beliefs and accept those of the non-Indian. They 
were not aware of who I was and gave the impression they could 
not care less. 

During elementery school in Statesville, North Carolina, 
there was a black female teacher who was very interested in my 
Indian heritage and me as a person. 

I think the only thing my teachers were aware of was that 
their paychecks came every two weeks. They never took the 
opportunity to know me as a person., 

Most of my teachers knew how to work with students. They 
seemed to take special interest in each student and were very 
much aware of me. 

In the city schools, the student body is much larger than 
[rural] schools. Teachers didn't give much attention to one 
particular student, especially Indians. Teachers in Greensboro, 
North Carolina, didn't think Indians had much academic poten
tial, so why bother. 

Indian School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 
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The percentages, by scale categories, for the ZZ respondents who had 

attended the Indian school were as follows: 45 percent strongly agreed, 

41 percent aqreed, and 14 percent were undecided. 

Indian School Comments. 

My teachers worked with all the students and knew each one 
of us. They always recognized me on and off campus. They knew 
our potential and worked with students to reach that level of 
performance. 

I was an outstanding student and made a good impression with 
the teachers. They were always willing to spend additional time 
with me. 

During elementary school, I always seemed to get into 
trouble, so most of my teachers were aware of me whether they 
wanted to be or not. 

Each one of my teachers knew me only too well. I remember 
working on the farm after school. My teachers would pass along 
the roadside on their mule and wagon. If they wanted to talk 
with me or my mother, they would stop, tie their mule to a tree, 
and come in our house. for a drink of water. 

I had a twin sister, which confused our teachers when we 
first started to school. But, after working with us in class, 
they got to know ~ach one of us and our particular interests. 

Examination of Comments. The statement concerned teacher aware-

ness of the Lumbee as a person. When discussing awareness, a partici-

pant who had attended the integrated school noted that "teachers seemed 

to think they were doing me a favor." The former students' comments 

seemed to indicate that they were not looking for sympathy from a 

teacher. Several participants who had attended the Indian system 

explained that their teachers we~e aware of them as persons, and person-

ally, which made their teacher-student relationships enjoyable and 

educative. 



Accept 

Statement #3 

Composite Score. I felt that my teachers accepted me as a 

person. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/----~----/-

A 

The purpose of this statement was to determine whether participants' 

teachers accepted them as persons. The percentages, by scale cate-

gories, for the 44 respondents were as follows: 36 percent strongly 

agreed, 41 percent agreed, 14 percent were undecided, and 9 percent 

disagreed. 

Integrated School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 

attended the integrated school were as follows: 18 percent strongly 

agreed, 36 percent agreed, 28 percent were undecided, and 18 percent 

disagreed. 

Integrated School Comments. 

Most of my teachers accepted me as a person; however, there 
was one who treated ~e as thG~gh I was inferior to non-Indians. 

My teachers treated me the same as other students within the 
white school system. It did not matter to them that I was a 
Lumbee Indian. 
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I was accepted totally as a person by each one of my 
teachers. They ~orked hard to provide me with a strong academic 
background. 

Most of the teachers did accept me; however, there was one 
who felt I was a piece of clay that needed to be molded into 
perfection. They did not know me as a person. The teachers 
never took the time to find my true area of interest. 

There is no question in my mind that teachers within the 
city school system felt Lumbees were less intelligent than white 
students. This was evident in classes where white students were 
always called upon when teachers wanted a question answered, 
which reinforced the myth that Indians were inferior to whites. 

Indian School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 
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attended the Indian school were as follows: 55 percent strongly agreed 

and 45 percent agreed. 

Indian School Comments. 

In the Robeson County school system, each one of my teachers 
treated me as a unique person. They didn't try to change my 
personhood; however, they did want me prepared to compete in the 
non-Indian world. 

If you're Indian, it never crosses your mind to question if 
another Indian accepts you or not. Our teachers accepted you 
for what you were, not what they thought you should be. 

Most of the teachers accepted me as a person; however, there 
is always one or two educators who think they know what is best 
for you. 

I had some pretty neat teachers throughout my education. 
So, I think they did accept me as a person. 

Educators who taught in our schools realized that we were 
the future leaders of the Lumbee people. If you look at the 
leaders in the local Indian communities, it will be obvious that 



over 90% of them attended the Indian school system. Our 
teachers worked hard to prepare us for the challenge and 
accepted with confidence that we would meet the challenges. 

Examination of Comments. The statement was concerned with how 

Lumbees felt their teachers accepted them as persons. When discussing 

acceptance, participants who had attended the integrated school felt 

their teachers did, for the most part, accept them. This was iterated 
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by one participant who noted that "most accepted me; however, there was 

one who felt I was a piece of clay that needed to be molded into perfec-

tion." Lumbees who had attended the Indian schools were in strong 

agreement that they were accepted by their teachers. It was noted by a 

participant that each one of his teachers treated him as a unique 

person. 

Statement #4 

Composite Score. I felt that my teachers accepted my Native 

American heritage. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The purpose of this statement was to determine whether Lumbees viewed 

their teachers as accepting of their Native American heritage. The per-

centages, by scale categories, for the 44 respondents were as follows: 

45 percent strongly agreed, 32 percent agreed, 9 percent were undecided, 

9 percent disagreed, and 5 percent strongly disagreed. 



Integrated School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagrae 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 

attended the integrated school were as follows: 36 percent strongly 

agreed, 28 percent agreed, 18 percent were undecided, and 18 percent 

disagreed. 

Integrated School Comments. 

In the white school system in Statesville, I was considered 
a unique person because I was a member of a Native American 
tribe. 

Most of the teachers accepted my Native American heritage. 
They did not treat me any differently from the non-Indians. 

All of the teachers except for one accepted my Indian 
heritage. 

Each one of the teachers within the city school accepted my 
Indianness. I never had the impression that they felt like I 
was less than the non-Indians who attended the school. 

They felt that the Lumbees were some type of pseudo-American 
Indians. Yet, I also feel that this is a dilemma that we, the 
Lumbee Indians, ourselves must solve before we can expect whites 
to change. We are too concerned at what white people think of 
us. The whites' definition of an Indian is o~e who appears in 
one of those John Wayne western nlovies. Another example is the 
obsession LRDA [Lumbee Regional Development Association] has 
with proving to the BIA [Bureau of Indian Affairs] that we're 
Indians. 

Indian School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 
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The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 

attended the Indian school were as follows: 55 percent strongly agreed, 

36 percent agreed, and 9 percent were Iindecided. 

Indian School Comments. 

They had to accept my Indian heritage because they were 
Indians themselves. Who understands an Indian better than an 
Indian? Nobody! 

My teachers were Lumbees, which made it very easy for them 
to understand and accept their students since both of us were 
members of the same tribe. 

The teachers who taught [me] accepted my Native Americanness 
one hundred percent. 

In the Robeson County school system, most of the teachers 
were Indian and the students were Indian, which provided for a 
unique learning environment for the Lumbee students. In this 
situation, I feel myself as well as my friends were totally 
accepted. 

When your teachers are members of. your tribe, you never stop 
to question whether they accept your Native American heritage or 
not. Instead, you realize that they will understand you since 
they are also Indians. 

Examination of Comments. The stateme~t regarding teachers 

accepting the Lumbees' Native American heritage was one that elicited 

positive responses, both scaled and in comment. A student who had 

attended the city school stated that "each one of the teachers accepted 

my Indianness." Participants who had attended the Indi8n school were 

quick to note they were accepted because the teachers were Indians them-

selves, which made their teacher-student relationships more productive. 
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Statement #5 

Composite Score. I felt that my teachers cared for me as a 

person. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The purpose of this statement was to determine whether Lumbee students 

viewed their teachers as caring for them as persons. The percentages, 

by scale categories, for the 44 respondents were as follows: 36 percent 

strongly agreed, 50 percent agreed, 5 percent were undecided, and 9 per-

cent disagreed. 

Integrated School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 

attended the integrated school were as follows: 18 percent strongly 

agreed, 55 percent agreed, 9 percent were undecided, and 18 percent 

disagreed. 

Integrated School Comments. 

From elementary level to high school, about one-half of my 
teachers did care for me as 3 person. However, the other 50 
percent gave the impression they could not care less about me. 

I felt that my teachers cared for me because they were 
willing to give me the added assistance that was needed to pass 
my classes. 



I never had any indications that educators cared for [me] as 
a person. Yet, there is always one particular teacher who seems 
to care for students. This was also true in my case. 

All but one of my teachers cared for me as a person. There 
was one teacher who did not like me or any other student. My 
fellow students and I joked that this teacher belonged in a 
prison as a security guard because she treated each student as 
though we were convicts. 

During the sixth grade at J. P. Moore, I had a teacher named 
Mrs. Phillips who went out of her way for myself and other 
minority students. We always looked forward to attending her 
class. However, this changed at the junior high school, where 
we received the opposite treatment. If you were Indian, black, 
or poor whites, you had a good chance of being suspended from 
school. 

Indian School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 
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attended the Indian school were as follows: 55 percent strongly agreed 

and 45 percent agreed. 

Indian School Comments. 

Throughout my education in the Robeson County school system, 
I felt that my teachers cared for me as a person. 

I remember teachers who worked with [me] to set goals that 
would help me meet my chosen profession. 

In the 1920's, I attended an elementary school that had only 
two te8chers. Both of them were Indian and cared a great deal 
for each one of their students. 

During my educational experience, teachers did not express 
many signs of affection, understanding, or attention to individ
ual students. 



From my recollection of the teachers who taught me, they 
seemed to care for me as a person. So, I must say that they did 
care. 
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Examination of Comments. The comment regarding teachers caring 

for Lumbees as persons elicited some insightful remarks. Students who 

attended the integrated school were in agreement that this did occur. 

The majority mentioned that the caring process was more evident during 

elementary school. One participant who had attended the Indian school 

stated that, though there was not a great deal of affection expressed, 

he knew teachers cared for him as a person, which appeared to foster a 

positive working relationship between the teacher and student. 

Share 

Statement #6 

Composite Score. I felt that my teachers checked with me about 

my interest and concerns. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree A~ree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The purpose of this statement was to determine whether Lumbees viewed 

their teachers as checking with them about their interest and concerns. 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 44 respondents were as 

follows: 32 percent strongly agreed, 23 percent Hgreed, 34 percent dis-

agreed, and 11 percent strongly disagreed. 



Integrated School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 

attended the integrated school were as follows: 41 percent strongly 

agreed, 36 percent disagreed, and 23 percent strongly disagreed. 

Integrated School Comments. 

There were a few teachers who were concerned about my inter
est. One in particular even let me do a research project on 
horses for an English class once. 

I was never given the opportunity to express any of my 
interests to teachers. 

During elementary school, you perform according to what the 
teacher thinks is important for one's future. The subject mat
ter is not geared around the student's interest. 

I have no recollection of any teacher who checked with me 
about my interest. 

During high school, I hated U. S. history. However, once I 
was in college. the professors made it much more interesting and 
they also gave me a chance to research my subject areas of 
interest. 

Indian School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 
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attended the Indian school were as follows: 23 percent strongly agreed, 

45 percent agreed, and 32 percent strongly disagreed. 



Indian School Comments. 

Teachers did not check with me about my interest. They were 
concerned with teaching me the basics in reading, writing, and 
mathematics. 

My teachers in our elementary school knew that my twin 
sister and I enjoy~d singing. Each Friday, we were given the 
chance to stand in front of the class and sing a song. 

I can't remember a teacher taking the opportunity to locate 
my interest. 
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Examination of Comments. The comment was concerned with Lumbees 

feeling that their teachers consulted with them about their interest and 

concerns. The participants who had attended the integrated school were 

in disagreement that they were consulted regarding their interest. One 

?articipant stated that he was never given the opportunity to express 

any of his interest. Lumbees who had attended the Indian schools noted 

on the subscale that they were consulted regarding their interest. In 

their comments, however, they appeared to be in disagreement. The 

majority of respondents noted that teachers were concerned about 

teaching the basics, not what Lumbees were interested in. 

Statement #7 

Composite Score. I felt that my teachers helped me to find new 

interest. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The purpose of this statement was to determine whether Lumbee students 

viewed their teachers as willing to help them locate new interest. The 
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percentages, by scale categories~ for the 44 respondents were as fol-

lows: 23 percent strongly agreed, 34 percent agreed, 34 percent dis-

agreed, and 9 percent strongly disagreed. 

Integrated School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 

attended the integrated school were as follows: 14 percent strongly 

agreed, 14 percent agreed, 50 percent disagreed, and 18 percent strongly 

disagreed. 

Integrated School Comments. 

I remember one teacher who did work with me to find new 
interest. 

There were teachers who did work with me to find new inter
est, but the majority of them had their own method of teaching 
which overruled student interest. 

I attended the white and Indian school system and have no 
recollection of either working with me to find new interest. 

The school in Robeson County could not compare to the city 
school that I attended in the north. In fact, when we moved to 
the city I was further behind other students. But, I don't 
remember teachers working with me to find new interest. 

Indian School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 

attended the Indian school were as follows: 27 percent strongly agreed, 



50 percent agreed, 18 percent disagreed, and 5 percent strongly 

disagreed. 

Indian School Comments. 

During the 1920's, I attended school two months out of the 
five-month school year. The other seven months, I worked on our 
farm. This provided little opportunity for new interest. 

Teachers did not help me find new interest. My family was 
very poor. Teachers were not interested in me or my interest. 
I am not going to make them look good now when they could not 
care less about me when I was in school. 

My father was a high school principal, which put a lot of 
pressure on [me] to perform in school. I was an outstanding 
student and teachers did help me locate new interest. 

During the summer, I worked with Mr. Maynor on his farm. 
When he returned to school in the fall he helped me locate new 
interest. 
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Examination of Comments. The comment regarding teachers helping 

students to find new interest received a variety of comments. Partici-

pants who had attended the integrated school were in agreement that 

there usually was one teacher who did work with them to find new inter-

8st. Those Lumbees who had attended the Indian schools noted the 

teachers were not interested in the~ if they came from an economically 

deprived family. On the other hand, one individual stated that, since 

her father was a school principal, teachers were interested in helping 

her find new interest. 

Statement 08 

Composite Score. I felt that my teachers provided opportunities 

for me to pursue my interests. 
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Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

~ 

The purpose of this statement was to determine whether Lumbees felt 

their teachers provided them the opportunities to pursue an interest. 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 44 respondents were as 

follows: 27 percent strongly agreed, 32 percent agreed, 30 percent dis-

agreed, and 11 percent strongly disagreed. 

Integrated School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 

attended the integrated school were as follows: 5 percent strongly 

agreed, 36 percent agreed, and 59 percent disagreed. 

Integrated School Comments. 

My teachers were concerned about teaching a student the 
three R's, not in giving a student opportunities to pursue 
interest. 

I can't recollect a teacher giving me the chance to pursue 
my interest. 

During elementary school, a teacher did give me the chance 
to locate my own interest. Her class was very exciting to 
attend because students Were always doing Jifferent projects. 

There were a few teachers who did give me a chance to locate 
new interest. Then there were others who were strict in their 
class and ran it livp- an army camp. 
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Indian School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

~ 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 

attended the Indian school were as follows: 50 percent strongly agreed; 

27 percent agreed, and 23 percent strongly disagreed. 

Indian School Comments. 

I can't recollect any particular teacher who gave me a 
chance to pursue interest. 

There were a few teachers who helped students to locate 
interest. 

It's hard for me to remember a particular interest I had 
during school. 

I had a few teachers who provided the chance for me to pur
sue certain interest. I enjoyed sports, so they let me do proj
ects on certain athletes. 

Examination of Comments. The comment was regarding teachers 

providing the opportunity for Lumbees to pursue new irlterest. Those who 

had attended the integrated schools noted that if this did occur it was 

during elementary school. However, teachers were interested in teaching 

students the basics. Lumbees who had attended the Indian school 

responded on the sub scale that this had occurred. Yet, in their com-

ments, they appeared to be in disagreement. Participants noted there 

were a few, and some stated they could not remember teachers g:ving them 

a chance to pursue new interest. 
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Statement #9 

Composite Score. I felt that my teachers shared with me in one 

or another of my interests. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The purpose of this statement was to determine whether Lumbee students 

saw their teachers as willing to share in one or another of their inter-

ests. The percentages, by scale categories, for the 44 respondents were 

as follows: 9 percent strongly agreed, 45 percent agreed, 9 percent 

were undecided, 30 percent disagreed, and 7 percent strongly disagreed. 

Integrated School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 

attended the integrated school were as follows: 36 percent strongly 

agreed, 18 percent agreed, 41 percent disagreed, and 5 percent strongly 

disagreed. 

Integrated School Comments. 

There were a few teachers who shared wlth me in my interest. 

I can't remember a~y teachers who took the time to share 
with me in any of my interests. 

There was a teacher who was concerned about my interest. 
Fifteen years later, we have maintained a close, personal rela
tionship. We have shared a number of interests and continue 
to be good friends. 



Most tear.~ers did not have the time to share interest with 
students. They were always too busy with other matters. 

The teachers knew that I was interested in music and shared 
with me on how to improve my voice. 

Indian School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 
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attended the Indian school were as follows: 18 percent strongly agreed, 

55 percent agreed, 18 percent disagreed, and 9 percent strongly 

disagreed. 

Indian School Comments. 

Mrs. Romson was always willing to share with me regarding my 
interest. 

There were two teachers who knew my areas of interest. They 
shared their knowledge with me on how to pursue my own chosen 
interest. 

I don't remember any teacher who was interested in me or my 
interest. 

If you belonged to an important family in the community, the 
teacher took the time to share interest with you. If not, then 
you were out of luck. 

In our school, there were a few teachers who would share 
with me in some of my interest. 

Examination of Comments. The comment was regarding tea~hers 

sharing wi~h Lumbees in one or another of their interests. Those who 

had attended the integrated school were in disagreement as to whGther 

this occurred. It was stated that time played a role in teachers being 
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able to share in an interest with a participant. Lumbees who had 

attended the Indian school agreed that this did occur, although it 

seemed to depend to an extent on who one's parents were. 

Choose 

Statelilent 1110 

Composite Score. I felt that my teachers offered me chances to 

choose my own activities and learning experiences. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

The purpose of this statement was to determine whether Lumbee students 

felt that their teachers offered them a chance to choose their own 

activities and learning experience. The percentages, by scale cate-

gories, for the 44 respondents were as follows: 14 percent strongly 

agreed, 41 percent agreed, 9 percent were undecided, and 36 percent 

disagreed. 

Integrated School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 

attended the integrated school were as follows: 9 percent strongly 

agreed, 27 percent agreed, 9 percent were undecided, and 55 percent 

disagreed. 



Integrated School Comments. 

I was always interested in math. However, I was never given 
a chance to express my true feelings. Teachers assumed that I 
wanted to be a tobacco farmer like my father. 

Not once was there a teacher who offered me a chance to 
choose my own activities. 

The teacher informed each student what was expected of him 
or her. We were not given a chance to choose our subject area. 

The only time I had a chance to choose was in high school, 
when we were given the opportunity to choose an elective course. 

I was never offered the opportunity to choose a field of 
interest in high school. 

Indian School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 
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attended the Indian school were as follows: 18 percent strongly agreed, 

55 percent agreed, 9 percent were undecided, and 18 percent disagreed. 

Indian School Comments. 

Most of the teachers at Prospect High School did give me a 
chance to choose my activities. 

Some of the teachers gave me a chance to choose my own 
activities. 

I was never given the chance to choose my own activities 
during school. 

I remember Mr. McDuffie at Magnolia High School. He was u 
math teacher who did give me a chance to choose my own learning 
experience. 

During 1891, students were only required to attend school to 
the 7th grade in Robeson County. All my teachers treated me 
fair as long as I did the work that was required. During that 



time period, they realized we had to work on the farm for a 
living and they also gave me 8 chance to choose what I wanted to 
do. So, I decided to quit school. 

Examination of Comments. The comments concerned teachers 

offering Lumbee students a chance to choose their own activities and 

learning experiences. Lumbees who had attended the integrated schools 

indicated that such choice did not exist. One participant stated that 
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"not once was there a teacher who offered me a chance to choose." Those 

who had attended the Indian school, however, agreed that at least some 

of their teachers offered them a chance to choose. Some individuals 

noted specific ~eachers who gave them opportunities to choose during 

their educational experience. 

Statement IIll 

Composite Score. I felt that my teachers encouraged me to learn 

all I could about many different things. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The purpose of this statement was to determine whether Lumbee students 

felt their teachers encouraged them to learn all they could about many 

different things. The percentages, by scale categories, for the 44 

respondents were as follows: 25 percent stron~ly agreed, 32 percent 

agreed, 11 percent were undecided, and 32 percent disagreed. 



Integrated School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 

attended the integrated school were as follows: 5 percent strongly 

agreed, 27 perceot agreed, 18 percent were undecided, and 50 percent 

disagreed. 

Integrated School Comments. 

Teachers never encouraged me to learn about different 
things. 

Educators have their lesson planned out; there are very few 
times when they will encourage students to explore other areas. 

The only subjects that my teachers encouraged us to learn 
were the areas of reading, writing, and math. 

I was never encouraged by any teacher to learn about differ
ent subjects other than the basics that were offered in school. 

Teachers were concerned about teaching us the three R's in 
school. They wanted to prepare us for the future. 

Indian School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 
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attended the Indian school were as follows: 41 percent strongly agreed, 

36 percent agreed, 5 percent were undecided. and 18 percent disagreed. 



Indian School Comments. 

I was never encouraged to learn other things in school; how
ever, my parents did encourage me to learn all I could about 
many different subject areas. 

Before the turn of the century, we covered so many different 
areas it was hard to believe. In 1895, my teacher taught us 
reading, writing, science, math, history, and agriculture. 
Today, teachers are trained to teach one subject area. I can 
see why education has gotten such a bad deal in the 1980's. Our 
teachers wanted us to experience education not only in school 
but everyday life. 

In the 1920's, I was only able to attend school two months 
out of the school year. The remainder of the school year, I 
worked on the family farm. With this type of schedule, I was 
unable to study little more than the basics in school. 

Examination of Comments. The comments concerned teachers 
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encouraging Lumbee students to learn all they could about many different 

things. Those who had attended the integrated school indicated that 

this did not occur in their experience. One individual noted that 

teachers have their lesson planned out in advance and very few times 

will they enco1Jrage their students to explore other areas. Lumbees who 

had attended the Indian schools felt that this did occur. One partici-

pant indicated that during the time he Rttended school in the 1890's 

teachers wera trained to teach many different subjects. He observed 

that teachers of today seem to have a somewhat narrow focus of training, 

which results in a number of problems facing public schools during the 

1980's. 



65 

Statement #12 

Composite Score. I felt that my teachers were patient with me. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The purpose of this statement was to determine whether Lumbee students 

observed their teachers as being patient with them. The percentages, by 

scale categories, for the 44 respondents were as follows: 14 percent 

strongly agreed, 59 percent agreed, 18 percent disagreed, and 9 percent 

strongly disagreed. 

Integrated School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 

attended the integrated school were as follows: 59 percent strongly 

agreed, 32 percent disagreed, and 9 percent strongly disagreed. 

Integrated School Comments. 

Teachers wanted you to know the subject matter. If you did 
not respond immediately, they would make you look bad in front 
of the other students. I remember being afraid to be called 
upon because teachers seemed to enjoy making certain students 
look bad. 

Most of the teachers were patient with me when I was in 
school. 

At Lumberton Junior High, if a teacher didn't like you they 
were not very patient. Instead, they would send us to a class 
that was referred to as "time out." For some unknown reason, 
the students were always Indians or other minorities. 



I had about five teachers who were patient with me through
out my entire education. 

I was an athlete who excelled in sports, which made teachers 
much more patient with me than with other students at my grade 
level. You must remember, I had something to offer the school. 

Indian School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 
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attended the Indian school were as follows: 27 percent strongly agreed, 

55 percent agreed, 9 percent were undecided, and 9 percent strongly 

disagreed. 

Indian School Comments. 

During my school years, I missed a great deal of school. 
However, the teachers understood that my parents made their 
livelihood from farming. So, they were very patient with me. 

During school, I was not the most talented student in the 
classroom, but teachers were very patient with me. This made a 
big difference once I entered high school. 

Mrs. Rudy Locklear was very patient with me. Mr. Steve 
Hammonds was our principal. Each day, he rode a big brown horse 
to school. Both of them were patient and understanding with me. 

I feel that each one of my teachers were patient with me and 
other students. 

Exanlination of Comments. The comments concerned whether 

teachers were patient with Lumbee students. Those who attended the 

integrated schools did not agree that their teachers were patient with 

them. One individual noted that, if a teacher did not like a student, 

the teacher would become impatient and send the student from the room to 
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a place called "time out." From the participant's observation, most of 

the students in "time out" were Indian or of some other minority group. 

Lumbees who attended the Indian schools agreed that teachers were 

patient with them. A participant noted that, although he was absent 

from school because of working on the farm, his teachers understood the 

situation. 

Statement #13 

Composite Score. I felt that my teachers encouraged me to feel 

good about myself. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The purpose of this statement was to determine whether Lumbee Indians 

saw their teachers as one who encouraged them to feel good about them-

selves. The percentages, by scale categories, for the 44 respondents 

were as follows: 41 percent strongly agreed, 32 percent agreed, 9 per-

cent were undecided, and 18 percent disagreed. 

Integrated School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

I;,. 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 

attended the integrated school were as follows: 27 percent strongly 

agreed, 18 percent agreed, 18 percent were undecided, and 36 percent 

disagreed. 



Integrated School Comments. 

Teachers always encouraged me to be proud of myself and the 
community that I was raised in. 

I don't have many positive memories about my teachers. My 
high school coaches were the only ones who encouraged me to have 
a positive self-concept. 

Most of the teachers in school did encourage me to feel good 
about myself. 

Teachers informed each one of us in school that we should 
feel good about ourselves. 

Indian School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 

68 

attended the Indian school were as follows: 55 percent strongly agree~,· 

and 45 percent agreed. 

Indian School ~omments. 

The teachers reinforced the idea that each one of us should 
be proud to be Indian and feel good about who we were. 

Teachers wanted us to feel good about ourselves. They 
always told stories about the contributions that Indian people 
had made to the development of America. So, they did want us to 
feel good about ourselves. 

My parents always worked to make us feel good about who we 
were at home. They did not leave this responsibility up to the 
school. It was a family responsibility. 

My teachers were concerned about each one of us when I was 
in school. They knew we were the future of the Lumbee people. 
There were songs about Henry Berry Lawry and other members of 
the Lumbee tribe which we sang when I was in school. The pur
pose of the songs was to encourage us that we could be anything 
we wanted. 
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Examination of Comments. The comments concerned teachers 

encouraging Lumbees to feel good about themselves. Lumbees who had 

attended the integrated schools agreed that this did happen to a degree. 

In their comments, however, the majority stated they were encouraged. 

One participant noted that his teachers always encouraged him to feel 

good about himself and his community. Those who attended the Indian 

schools were in virtual agreement that this did occur. A participant 

stated that the teachers seemed to encourage all of them to be p~oud 

that they were Lumbee. 

Statement #14 

Composite Score. Did you have one or two teachers who seemed to 

really be concerned about you? 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/~--------/---------/---------/-

A 

The purpose of this statement was to determine whether Lumbee Indians 

felt there were one or two teachers who seemed to be really concerned 

about them. The percentages, by scale categories, for the 44 respon-

dents were as follows: 41 percent strongly agreed, 32 percent agreed, 9 

percent were undecided, and 18 percent strongly disagreed. 

Integrated School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

A 



The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 

attended the integrated school were as follows: 55 percent strongly 

agreed, 36 percent agreed, and 9 percent disagreed. 

Integrated School Comments. 

During my school experience, there were only four teachers 
who stand out in my mind. They were: Mrs. Ransom, Mrs. Smith, 
Mrs. Phillips, and Mrs. Lambar. Each one of these teachers was 
at the elementary level. 

In the third grade, my teacher was Mrs. Janie Hagrove. She 
was concerned about me as an individual. Years later, they even 
named the school after her. 

I remember one black teacher who was very concerned about 
me. She was the nicest teacher I ever had in school. 

At West Lumberton Elementary School there was Mrs. Locklear, 
and Mrs. Lamm at J. P. Moore Middle School. These teachers 
showed concern for each one of their students. It did not mat
ter what race you were. 

Indian School Subscore. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/-----~---/-

A 

The percentages, by scale categories, for the 22 respondents who had 
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attended the Indian school were as follows: 64 percent strongly agreed 

and 36 percent agreed. 

Indian School Comments. 

Mr. George Emanuel gave me individual help with my studies. 
He was concerned about me and understood my family background. 

Each one of the teachers who taught me in school showed 
concern. 

I had an English and science teacher who encouraged me to 
pursue higher education and were concerned about me as a person. 



My teachers were all concerned about [me] and other Indian 
students. Since we were all Indian, it was much easier for them 
to understand us. 

Mrs. Helen Smith was concerned about each one of her stu
dents in school. She was one of the best teachers who ever 
taught. 

Examination of Comments. The comments concerned whether 

teachers seemed to be concerned about Lumbee students. Those who had 

attended the integrated schools were in strong agreem~nt that this 
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occurred. Many participants noted certain teachers who seemed concerned 

about them. Lumbees who had attended the Indian schools appeared to be 

in unanimous agreement that this had occurred. Like their counterparts, 

they listed names of certain teachers who were concerned about them and 

had become cluse, personal friends with them. 

Summary 

In this chapter, audio-taped data collected by interview sched-

ule from 44 members of the Lumbee Indian tribe who had attended one or 

another local school were rBported. For each interview schedule state-

ment, three presentations were made. First, a composite score including 

the responses of all 44 Lumbee Indian participants was given in the form 

of a Likert-type scale. The sample of 44 was then divided into two sub-

groups, the 22 Lumbees who had attended an integrated school system in 

one group, and the 22 members who had attended a predominantly Indian 

school system in the other group. For each of these subgroups, a Likert 

scale was used to indicate the quantitative responses. Each subgroup 

scale was accompanied by a set of somewhat representative statements by 



the respective respondents, commenting on the interview schedule 

statement. 
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In the r,ext chapter, a case study is presented of a Lumbee 

brother and sister's recollections of their teacher-student relation

ships in an Indian elementary school compared to their experiences in an 

integrated secondary school. 



CHAPTER 5 

THE SCHOOL RELATIONSHIPS OF TWO LUMBEE INDIANS 

In this chapter, a brief case study is presented portraying some 

of the relationships experienced by two Lumbee Indians during their 

school days. These two fictitious characters actually represent a com

posite of the school experiences of many Lumbee Indian respondents, both 

from integrated and from Indian schools. 

This is the story of a brother and sister who attended an all

Indian school during their elementary years. They were then required to 

attend an integrated school during their high school years. The fol

lowing is their recollection of the teacher-student relationship as they 

perceived it within the integrated school system. 

Their mother was a lady who had worked hard since the age of 15, 

at which time Charlie was born. She had raised six children who aver

aged one ~/ear apart in age. The father had abandoned the family after 

the sixth child was born, yet there was a radiant glow that shone from 

the mother's face as she spoke of each one of her children. In her 

eyes, one could see that each and everyone of the children was a suc

cess story. 

The mother had remarried to a man 15 years her senior. She felt 

proud, however, to hsve married a man who was a hard worker, and loved 

his slepchildren. He showed little emotion in expressing his love 
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toward her and the six children. There was never a question, though, 

regarding his love for the family. 
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Charlie, the oldest, was regarded by the local community as a 

success because of his many achievements on the football and baseball 

fields. Lela, his sister, was a quiet young girl who worked hard in 

class; however, she was not a star on the track team or 8 candidate fo~ 

the high school beauty pageant. The story begins before Charlie and 

Lela entered high school. 

During the early part of their public education, they had 

attended a school where over 90 percent of the students and teachers 

were Indian. It was not unusual for Charlie and Lela to arrive at the 

bus stop at 6:15 a.m., then ride 25 miles in order to reach their school 

by 7:55 a.m. They both enjoyed atte~ding this school. According to 

Lela, it was a rewarding experience to be greeted by her teachers on a 

personal basis each day as she arrived at school. 

The teachers were always willing to give her a chance to share 

her ideas in class. The same teachers had also taught Charlie tile ore

vious year. Once in a while, a teacher would inform her of how proud 

she was of Charlie because of his outgoing personality. Lela and 

Charlie enjoyed their education at the Indian school because of the 

understanding and warm, caring relationships they had enjoyed with their 

teachers. 

In the summer of 1970, Lela and Charlie's mother informed them 

that they would no longer be attending the Indian school. They would, 

instead, attend the local city school. For an individual who had never 

associated with non-Indians, it was a nerve-wracking!xperience. Once 



school began, Lela realized that not only would there be whites, but 

black students as well. 

After Lela had attended school for a few days, she began to 

observe that Anglo students were intimidated by blacks and Indians. 

"They were afraid of us physically, while we were afraid of them men-

tally," she said. An explanation for this fear could have been the 

media coverage regarding integration of public schools in the county. 

According to Lela, in reminiscing about this, 

From the propaganda that was published, everyone had the 
impression that Anglo academic standards would decline once 
minorities were allowed to attend their white schools. . . • In 
the Indian elementary school, teachers were concerned about me 
as a person. One of the most educational experiences I ever 
encountered was with Mrs. Ransom in the 4th grade. She was a 
good friend and willing to share with me in my interest. She 
made education exciting and fun. 

Lela felt that Lumbee students were considered inferior to 

non-Indians: 

It appeared there were more Indians in remedial and detention 
classes than any other race. Yet, we h~d the lowest percentage 
of students attending the junior high school. Blacks appeared 
to have a high number of students in these classes; however, 
they did have a black principal and were also provided with 
black teachers who understood their background. • . • Teachers 
did not accept me as an individual. They appeared to be more 
concerned with what race one was. 
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Lela noted that, in such an environment, she felt like some type of men-

tal reject. 

Lela's experiences in the integrated school were quite different 

from those of her brother. She did not experience the caring, accep-

tance, and opportunity to choose in her education. "The only time my 

teachers were aware of me was after Charlie had had a big foothall game 

on Friday night." It appeared that her teachers were not aware of Lela 



as a unique person herself. Though she had achieved a higher academic 

standard than Charlie in the classroom, she was not considered special 

in her own right. 
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Charlie spent little time with his family during his high school 

days. He was always working to improve his pitching or his strength and 

speed for football. In school, Charlie had close, personal relation

ships with each one of his teachers. 

Charlie was known as "Chief" by his teammates in school because 

of his Native American background. Throughout his career in the inte

grated school, Charlie was accepted by non-Indians. "Wherl you rush for 

over 200 yards in a game, no one cares what race or minority group you 

belong to." Charlie felt most of his teachers were interested in him. 

"Teachers were patient with me and aware of the help I meded to enter 

college. There was one particular teacher who took a special interest 

in me. On the weekends, he would invite me and other students to his 

home for cookouts." 

Charlie told of a particular teacher who took him home to work 

on improving his reading comprehension. He needed the assistance to 

score high enough on the college entrance examination to qualify for 

admittance to college: "When I had a problem in school, all I had to do 

was stop by Mr. Smith's science class, inform him what was happening, 

and he l\Iould help me take care of the problem." 

Charlie's mother felt there WaS no question regarding the close, 

personal relationship he had with teachers, "Each one of Charlie's 

teachers was interested in him and his dr8am of becoming a professional 



football player." She did not, however, feel that her other children 

enjoyed such positive relationships with those same teachers. 

Lela could be described as a southern lady in appearance. She 

was tall with light brown hair, dark eyes, and a quick smile. She was 

articulate, creative, and honest, which tended to create problems for 

her in school. Lela talked of the relationships she experienced with 

teachers in high school: 

During high school, I was told that everyone was equal. I 
was always given the impression, however, that Indians were 
inferior to Anglos. I remember all English teacher in particular 
who would not accept any excuse if I was tardy to class. It 
never dawned on her that sometimes I might have a legitimate 
reason. In order for a productive working relationship to 
exist, there must be trust between a teacher and student. 
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The following is an example of how Lela viewed the hierarchy of 

the integrated school: 

Anglos 

Athletes and 
token minorities 

Indians and blacks 

Though Lela and her brother attended the same high school, their 

relationships with teachers were quite different. She did not receive 

the acceptance that was showered upon Charlie. She felt quite the oppo-

site: "Teachars were never aware of me as a person. They were not 

interested in any of my ideas or career goals. I was not, however, 

jealous of Charlie." 
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Her only positive experience in school seemed to have been at 

the elementary level where she and Charlie attended a predominantly 

Indian school. Of this she commented, "During those days, our teachers 

did not care what race you were or how much money your family had. 

Instead, they were interested in us as people." 

Lela aspired to become a nurse and work with Indian people in 

her community. Yet, this was not to be the case. She dropped out of 

school during her sophomore year. She reflected on her school 

experiences: 

Teachers regurgitate they're in education because they care 
for students. Most teachers in those city schools, however, 
didn't appear interested in anything. They treated Indians like 
they were in a concentration camp. There was one teacher in the 
lOth grade who told me the only thing I would ever do in life 
was have children and live off welfare. He embarrassed me in 
front of the whole class and never said he was sorry. 

Once, Charlie and I were shopping in a local convenience 
store. This same teacher approached us and began a conversa
tion. He told us how proud he was that we were working and 
living productive lives. Teachers do have the chance to share 
their knowledge with students on a personable level; however, 
this does not occur very often. 

Today, Lela resides in a rural community in southeastern North 

Carolina with her four children and husband, who works on a farm during 

the day and at a factory at night. Lela works full time as a maid and 

spends the remainder of her time with her family. 

Charlie went on to play football at a large university in the 

Midwest. Upon graduation, he gained employment as a teacher. He is 

now married and has two children. Charlie noted, "Teachers can make a 

big difference in a student's life." 



CHAPTER 6 

SUMMARY OF THE STUDY 

In this chapter, a summary of the findings of this investiga

tion, together with the conclusions and recommendations, is presented. 

The investigation focused on the perceptions of selected Lumbee Indians 

regarding past personal relationships with their school teachers. A 

theory of personal process was utilized to organize and implement the 

study. This theory included the following categories: 1) aware of 

individuals, 2) accept individuals as they are, 3) sharing knowledge and 

concerns, and 4) choosing. From these categories, using the theory of 

personal process, an interview schedule was developed to collect and 

analyze the data. 

A random sample, consisting of 44 tribal members from the Lumbee 

Indian tribe, was interviewed using an interview schedule. The 14 

interview statements of the schedule were designed around the theory of 

personal pror.ess. 

The summary and recommendations were developed on the basis of 

the four categories of the theory of personal process, i.e.: 1) aware, 

2) accept, 3) sharing, and 4) choosing. 
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Discussion of Findings 

Aware 

Statements #1 and #2 of the interview schedule were concerned 

with aware. Statement #1 was concerned as to whether their teachers 

were aware of the interviewees' Native American background. Of the 44 

respondents, 70 percent were in agreement, while 30 percent disagreed. 

Statement #2 was concerned as to whether their teachers were aware of 

the interviewees as persons. Of the 44 respondents, 68 percent were in 

agreement, while 32 percent disagreed. 

The overall pattern concerning the two awareness statements 

averaged 69 percent agreement that the respondents' teachers seemed to 

be aware of their Native American background and aware of each of them 

as persons, while 31 percent disagreed. 

In terms of the two types of schools the respondents attended, 

the 22 respondents who had attended the integrated school responded to 

the two awareness statements in the following overall pattern: 58 per

cent agreed that their teachers seemed to be aware of their Native 

American background and of them as persons, while 42 percent disagreed. 

The 22 respondents who had attended the Indian school responded to the 

two awareness statements in the following overall pattern: 79 percent 

agreed that their teachers seemed to be aware of their Native American 

background and of them as persons, while 13 percent disagreed. 

In reporting the summary of data regarding the subject of 8ware

ness, there seems to be little question that many of the teachers were 

aware of the Lumbees' Native American background and were, moreover, 
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aware of them as persons. Those who had attended an integrated school, 

however, were in less agreement that their teachers were aware of their 

Native American background and of them as persons. 

Regarding the theory used in this investigation, aware is the 

first step in developing effective personal relationships with students 

in the classroom. It is through awareness that a teacher gains knowl

edge as to how to work effectively with a student. Those who reported 

their teachers were aware of them tended to indicate, by their comments, 

a positive and rewarding experience in school. 

Accept 

Statements #3, #4, and #5 of the interview schedule were con

cerned with accept. Statement #3 was concerned with whether teachers 

accepted the interviewees as persons. Of the 44 respondents, 77 percent 

were in agreement, while 23 percent disagreed. Statement #4 was con

cerned with whether teachers accepted the interviewees' Native A~erican 

heritage. Of the 44 respondents, 77 percent were in agreement, while 14 

percent disagreed. Statement #5 was concerned with whether the teachers 

cared for th~ interviewees as persons. Of the 44 respondents, 86 per

cent were in agreement, while 9 percent disagreed. 

The overall pattern concerning the three acceptance statements 

averaged 80 percent in agreement that the respondents' teachers seemed 

to accept them as persons, accepted their Native American heritage, and 

cared for the interviewees as persons, while 15 percent disagreed. 

In terms of the two types of schools the respondents attended, 

the 22 respondents who had attended the integrated school responded to 



82 

the three accept statements in the following overall pattern: 63 per

cent agreed that their teachers seemed to accept them as persons, 

accepted their Native American heritage, and cared for them as persons, 

while 18 percent disagreed. The 22 respondepts who had attended the 

Indian school responded to the three accept statements in the following 

overall pattern: 86 percent agreed that their teachers accepted them as 

persons, accepted their Native American heritage, and cared for them as 

persons, while 9 percent disagreed. 

In reporting the summary of data regarding the category of 

acceptance, the majority of teachers were perceived by the interviewees 

as having accepted their Lumbee students. Those who attended the inte

grated schools, however, were in less agreement regarding teacher accep

tance than those who had attended an Indian school. 

Regarding the theory used in this investigation, accept is an 

important step in developing strong personal relationships with stu

dents. When accepted, students work effectively, knowing that their 

teacher will not judge their race, looks, or other differences they may 

have. It appeared that, when Lumbee st~dents were accepted by their 

teachers, th~y tended to experience success in the classroom as well as 

everyday life, as indicated by their comments. 

Share 

Statements #6, #7, #8, and #9 were concerned with share. 

Statement #6 was concerned as to whether their teachers checked with the 

interviewees about their interests and cuncerns. Of the 44 respondents, 

55 percent were in agreement, while 45 percent disagreed. Statement #7 
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was concerned as to whether their teachers helped the interviewees to 

find new interests. Of the 44 respondents, 57 percent were in agree

ment, while 43 percent disagreed. Statement #8 was concerned as to 

whether their teachers provided opportunities for the interviewees to 

pursue their own interests. Of the 44 respondents, 59% were iff agree

ment, while 41 percent disagreed. Statement #9 was concerned as to 

whether their teachers shared with the interviewees in one or another of 

their interests. Of the ll4 respondents, 54 percent were in egreement, 

while 37 percent disagreed. 

The overall pattern concerning the four share statemeilCs aver

aged 55 percent in agreement that the respondents' teachers checked with 

them about their interests, helped them to find new interests, provided 

opportunities to pursue new inter.ests, and shared with them in one or 

another of their interests, while 31 percent disagreed. 

In terms of the two types of schools the respondents attended, 

the 22 respondents who had attended the integrated school responded to 

the four share statements in the following pattern: 41 percent agreed 

that their teachers checked ~ith them about their interests and con

cerns, helped them to find new interests, provided opportunities to pur

sue new interests, and shared with them in one or another of their 

interests, while 58 percent disagreed. The 22 respondents who had 

attended the Indian school responded to the four share statements in the 

following overall pattern: 77 percent agreed that their teachers 

checked with them about their interests and concerns, helped them to 

find new interests, provided them opportunities to pursue new interests, 
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and shared with them in one or another of their interests, while 26 per

cent disagreed. 

In reporting the summary of data regarding the subject of stu

dents' interests, the Lumbee respo~dents were about equally divided with 

a composite score of 55 percent in agreement and 45 percent in disagree

mEnt that it had occurred. In the subscores, Lumbee interviewees who 

had attended the integrated schools felt their teachers did not consult 

or share in their interests. Those who had attended the Indian school 

felt that it did occur. 

Regarding the theory used in this investigation, share interests 

is a key component in developing personal relationships with students. 

When a teacher and student locate common areas of interest, it marks the 

beginning of a personal process where each person can contribute. This 

can reduce anxiety that each individual might possess which, in turn, 

can lead to a productive educational experience. It appeared that those 

respondents who were given the chance to share with their teachers about 

their interests enjoyed school more. 

Choose 

Statements #10, #11, #12, #13, and #14 were concerned with 

choose. Statement DID was concerned as to whether their teachers 

offered the interviewees the chance to choose their own activities and 

learning experiences. Of the 44 respondents, 55 percent were in agree

ment, while 36 percent disagreed. Statement #11 was concerned as to 

whether their teachers encouraged the interviewees to learn all they 

could about many different things. Of the 44 respondents, 57 percent 
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were in agreement, while 32 percent disagreed. Statement #12 was con

cerned as to whether their teachers were patient with the interviewees. 

Of the 44 respondents, 73 percent were in agreement, while 27 percent 

disagreed. Statement #13 was concerned as to whether their teachers 

encouraged interviewees to feel good about themselves. Of the 44 

respondents, 73 percent were in agreement, while 18 percent disagreed. 

Statement #14 was concerned as to whether the interviewees had at least 

one or two teachers who seemed to be really concerned about them. Of 

the 44 respondents, 95 percent were in agreement, while 5 percent 

disagreed. 

The overall pattern concerning the five choose statements aver

aged 73 percent in agreement that the respondents' teachers offered them 

the chance to choose their own activities and learning experiences, 

encouraged them to learn all they could about many different things, 

were patient with the interviewees, encouraged them to feel good about 

themselves, and the respondents had at least one or two teachers who 

seemed to be really concerned about them, while 24 percent disagreed. 

In terms of the two types of schools the respondents attended, 

the 22 respondents who had attended the integrated school responded to 

the five choose statements in the following pattern: 52 percent agreed 

that their teachers offered them a chance to choose their own activities 

and learning experiences, encouraged them to learn all they could about 

many different things, were patient with them, encouraged them to feel 

good about themselves, and had one or two teachers who seemed to be 

really concerned about them, while 41 percent disagreed. The 22 respon

dents who had attended the Indian school responded to the five choose 
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statements in the following overall pattern: 85 percent agreed that 

their teachers offered them a chance to choose their own activities and 

learning experiences, encouraged them to learn all they could about many 

different things, were patient with them, encouraged them to feel good 

about themselves, and had one or two teachers who seemed to be really 

concerned about them, while 7 percent disagreed. 

In reporting the summary of data regarding the subjeet of 

choice, Lumbee interviewees were in general agreement that some teachers 

did allow them an opportunity to make choices in school. 

According to the theory used in this investigation, ~hoosing is 

the very foundation of the democratic process. Teachers, parents, and 

other individuals have an obligation to provide such experiences in 

order to prepare students to function in effective personal relation

ships within American society. It appeared that those respondents who 

were given the chance to choose in school seemed to find it a rewarding 

educational experience. 

Patterns of Response 

Concerning the awareness category, it appeared that teachers 

overall tended to be aware of the Lumbee interviewees while they were 

students in the teachers' classes. It appeared that Lumbees who had 

attended the integrated schools believed that their teachers often knew 

little about Indian people. Interviewees noted that the only experience 

their teachers seemed to have had with Native Americans was the princess 

image, or the savage Indian portrayed by television. It appeared that 

Lumbees who attended the Indian schools believed that their teachers 



were more aware of their Native Americanness since the teachers them

selves were Indian. 
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With regard to the accept category, the interviewees seemed to 

be in agreemont that their teachers did accept them. Lumbee inter

viewees from the integrated schools believed that their teachers of~en 

tended not to accept their Indianness and wanted to "mold them into per~ 

fection," as one interviewee noted. 

Concerning the share category, it appeared that the intervi~weesl 

perceived that they were provided the opportunity to locate their inter-I 

ests. Interviewees who had attended the integrated schools reporteq 

that they were often not provided the opportunity to share any of their 

interests in school with their teachers. Interviewees who had attended I 

the Indian school believed that they were given an opportunity to lqcate 

their interests. They were, moreover, encouraged to learn the basiqs in 

reading, writing, mathematics, and science. 

Lumbee interviewees who had attended the integrated school 

appeared to be in agreement that they were not often given the OPPOF

tunity to choose in their education. Most respondents noted that their 

teachers believed they knew what was best for them. Lumbees who haq 

attended the Indian school were in disagreement that they were given the 

chance to choose. The interviewees noted that their teachers decid~d 

what they would learn. 

In considering the overall configuration of the data in thi~ 

investigation, a rather strong case could be made for the natio~ thqt 

integration generally seemed not to work to the advantage of the Lu~bee 

students in this study who had attended integrated schools. This 
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seeming indictment of integration in education, then, could be general

ized to situations well beyond the scope of this study. Such extrapola

tion very probably would be unwarranted, however, in view of the social

cultural context within which the Lumbee Indians had functioned in the 

near past. 

A spirit of mutual support and cooperation tended to character

ize the personal relationships among the tribal members from early his

torical times until the recent industrialization of this part of North 

Carolina. Several factors probably operated to produce and sustain this 

cooperative spirit. One of these was the necessity to draw together and 

support each other as they escaped into the swamps of what is now 

Robeson County at the time the federal government was attempting to 

relocate tribes of t~e southeastern United States to the Oklahoma 

Territory. 

Another factor calling for mutual cooperation was the necessity 

to share resources and labor in farming the very fertile, but difficult 

to til!, land of this swampy area. As an example of this cooperation, 

the farmers assisted each other in plowing the fields and she red their 

labor, plows, and work animals. 

From such pressing needs, a strong spirit of cooperative, asso

ciated living either arose among the people of the swamps or was main

tained from earlier times. This cooperative spirit probably carried 

over into the education of L~mbee youth, creating the type of personal

ized and nurturing school environment reported by the interviewees who 

had attended all-Indian schools taught by Lumbee teachers. This educa

tional ethos of cooperation in the learning process clearly contrasts 



with the competitive environment characteristic of many schools and 

school systems in the United States today. 

Recommendations 

The following are recommended on the basis of the findings of 

the investigation: 
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1. For the teachers of Lumbee Indians, a special continuing, inser

vice training program should be designed and implemented which 

emphasizes the theory and behavior of personal processes in the 

classroom. This theory should contain at least the following 

four elements: a) awareness of students, b) acceptance of stu

dents, c) sharing knowledge and concerns with students, and 

d) choosing experiences provided for students from an expanding 

range of alternatives. 

2. For the teachers of Lumbee Indians, an educational program 

should be designed and implemented which provides these teachers 

comprehensille background of the special history and culture of 

the Lumbee Indians. 

3. For the schools of Robeson County, North Carolina, and Pembroke 

State University, a joint task force of these two institutions 

should be created and activated. The function of this task 

force should be to develop an educational plan, grades K-16, 

including adult education, especially adapted to the needs and 

interests of the Indian population of the area. 

4. For the public schools of Robeson County, North Carolina, a spe

cial effort should be made to increase the number of Lumbee 



Indian school teachers and administrators to approximate the 

Native American-Anglo balance within the county. 
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APPENDIX 

INTERVIEW SCHEDULE 
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Interview Schedule 

Indian Students' Perceptions of Teacher-Student 
Relationships of Personal Significance to 

Native American Indians 
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Your voluntary participation is requested in answering the ques
tions posed to you by the investigator, as outJined in the following. 
The purpose and objectives of this study are to seek your perceptions of 
teacher-student relationships of personal significance to you. 

If you decide to participate, you will be given a copy of the 
interview schedule containing the questions which you will be asked by 
the investigator. Feel free to answer as many of the questions as you 
are able to answer with confidence. You do not have to answer all the 
questions. 

BEN CHAVIS 

I have read the above "Subject's Consent Form." The nature, 
demands, risks, and benefits of the project have been explained to me. 
I understand that I m8Y ask questions and that I am free to withdraw 
from the study at any time. I also understand this consent form will be 
filed in an area designated by the Human Subjects Committee with access 
restricted to the principal investigator or authorized representatives 
of the particular department at The University of Arizona. A copy of 
this consent form is available to me upon request. 

Signature of Participan~ 



1- Age: 

2. Sex: 

Indian Students' Perceptions of Teacher-Student 
Relationships of Personal Significance to 

Native Amer~can Indians 

Background Information of Participants 

Please check the items below that pertain to you. 

18-24 
25-29 

Male 

30-34 
35-39 

Female 

40-44 
f.6-1.19 

50-54 
55-60 

Over 60 

3. Formal education: 

Elementary ____ High School __ __ 
Junior High ____ College 

4. Type of school attended (if you attended more than one of these 
schools, you can check any that pertain to you): 

All-Indian school College __ __ 
All-Anglo school == University __ 
Integrated school __ 

5. In what city or town and state did you attend school? 
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Questionnaire 

I am most interested in learning all I can about the relation
ships that Native American people experienced with their teachers in 
grade school. 

All of us tend to remember some or all of our former teachers 
and the relationships we had with them. Your recollections of these 
relationships would be most helpful to me in my studies. 

1. I felt that my teachers knew something of my Native American 
baekground. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

Comments: 

2. I felt that my teachers were aware of me as a person. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

Comments: 

3. I felt that my teachers accepted me as a person. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

Comments: 
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4. I felt that my teachers accepted my Native American heritage. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

Comments: 

5. I felt that my teachers cared for me as a person. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

Comments: 

6. I felt that my teachers checked with me about my interest and 
concerns. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/--~------/-

Comments: 

7. I felt that my teachers helped me to find new interest. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecid~d Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

Comments: 
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8. I felt that my teachers provided opportunities for me to pursue 
my interests. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agrep Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

Comments~ 

9. I felt that my teachers shared with me in one or another of my 
interests. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

Comments: 

10. I felt that my teachers offered me c~lances to choose my own 
activities and learning experiences. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disegree Disagree 
-/---------/-----_._--/---------/---------/-

Comments: 
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11. I felt that my teachers encouraged me to learn all I could about 
many different things. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

Comments: 

12. I felt that my teachers were patient with me. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

Comments: 

13. I felt that my teachers encouraged me to feel good about myself. 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/-----,._--/---------/---------/-

Comments: 

14. Did you have one or two teachers who seemed to really be 
concerned about you? 

Strongly Strongly 
Agree Agree Undecided Disagree Disagree 
-/---------/---------/---------/---------/-

Comments: 
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